UNIVERSITÀ DEGLI STUDI DI MILANO

## SCUOLA DI DOTTORATO Doctoral School of Pharmaceutical Sciences

DIPARTIMENTO Department of Pharmacological and Biomolecular Sciences

> CURRICULUM / CORSO DI DOTTORATO XXVII ciclo

## tesi di dottorato di ricerca CD1d-iNKT Cell Axis in Dyslipidemia

sigla del settore/i scientifico disciplinare/i **Bio/14** 

NOME DEL DOTTORANDO Sergey Alexandrovich Bondarenko

> NOME E COGNOME DEL TUTOR Alberico Luigi Catapano

NOME E COGNOME DEL COORDINATORE DEL DOTTORATO Alberto Emilio Panerai

## CD1d-iNKT Cell Axis in Dyslipidemia

by Sergey Alexandrovich Bondarenko

Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of the Department of Pharmacological and Biomolecular Sciences in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

University of Milan 2014

# Table of Contents

1		Pre	face	1
2		Inti	roduction	1
	2.1	Wha	at are iNKT cells?	1
	2.1.	1	CD1 dependent immunity	1
	2.1.	2	Definition of NKT and iNKT cells	3
	2.2	Ном	v are iNKT cells activated?	5
	2.2.	1	CD1d dependent iNKT cell activation	5
	2.2.	2	CD1d-independent iNKT cell activation.	9
	2.2.	3	The role of costimulatory signals in iNKT cell activation	9
	2.3	iNK	T cell frequencies in mice and humans	10
	2.3.	1	Circulating iNKT frequencies.	10
	2.3.	2	Where are iNKT most abundant in human and murine organs?	11
	2.3.	3	iNKT cell frequencies in other organs	11
	2.3.	4	iNKT frequencies in human diseases	12
	2.4	Sub	sets of iNKT cells	12
	2.5	The	role of iNKT cells in immunity and disease	14
	2.5.	1	Immunomodulatory properties of iNKT cells.	14
	2.5.	2	Dual function of iNKT cells: iNKT cells in protective immunity and in peripheral tolerance	16
	2.6	Link	between CD1d dependent immunity and lipid metabolism	22
	2.7	The	CD1d-iNKT Cell Axis in Atherosclerosis	23
	2.7.	1	NKT Cell Number Manipulation.	23
	2.7.	2	NKT Cell Stimulation by CD1d-Restricted Lipid Antigens.	24
	2.7.	3	How Do These Findings Translate into Humans?	25
	2.7.	4	Conclusion and Open Questions.	26
3		Spe	ecific Aims	. 29
4		Ma	terials and methods	. 29
	4.1	Mat	erials	29
	4.1.	1	Equipment	29
	4.1.	2	Reagents	30
	4.1.	3	Mouse strains	31
	4.1.	4	Patient cohorts	31
	4.2	Met	hods	31
	4.2.	1	Isolation of human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC)	31

	4.2.	.2	iNKT cell in vitro proliferation essay	32
	4.2.	.3	Isolation of lipoproteins (LDL/VLDL/HDL) from human plasma	32
4.2.4		.4	Preparation of lipoprotein deficient serum (LPDS) from human plasma	35
4.2.5		.5	Cholesterol essay	36
4.2.6		.6	Lowry method for protein concentration determination	36
	4.2.	.7	Generation of human immature monocyte derived dendritic cells (MDDCs)	37
	4.2.	.8	Isolation of murine hepatic mononuclear cells	37
	4.2.	.9	Isolation of lymphocytes from murine epididymal adipose tissue	39
4.2.1		.10	Isolation of lymphocytes from murine lymph nodes	39
	4.2.11		Isolation of murine splenocytes	40
	4.2.	.12	Isolation of murine PBMC	40
	4.2.	.13	Experimental treatment of mice	41
	4.2.	.14	Flow cytometry	41
	4.2.	.15	Statistical analysis	42
5		Res	ults	. 43
5	5.1	Nun	nerical characterization of iNKT cell subsets in patients with Familial Hypercholesterolemia	. 43
5	5.2	Fund	ctional characterization of iNKT cell subsets in patients with Familial Hypercholesterolemia	. 46
5.3 Expression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC.				
5	5.3	Ехрі	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC	. 48
5	5.3 5.4	Expi Effe hum	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat nan MDDCs	48 :ure 50
5	5.3 5.4 5.5	Expi Effe hum The cells	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat nan MDDCs role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay	48 cure 50 g 53
99	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6	Expi Effe hum The cells Num bloc	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat nan MDDCs role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay nerical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, od, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with altered lipoprotein metabolism	48 sure 50 g 53
9	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 <i>5.6</i> .	Expi Effe hum The cells Nun bloc	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay herical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, bd, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with altered lipoprotein metabolism <i>iNKT cell numbers are decreased in the liver of LDLR -/-, ApoE-/- and ApoA-I-/- mice.</i>	48 50 g 53 57
9	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.6.	Expi Effe hum The cells Nun bloc	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay herical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, bd, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with altered lipoprotein metabolism iNKT cell numbers are decreased in the liver of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup> , ApoE <sup>-/-</sup> and ApoA-I <sup>-/-</sup> mice iNKT cell numbers are increased in the blood of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE <sup>-/-</sup> mice	48 cure 50 g 53 57 57 58
9999	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.6. 5.6.	Expi Effe hum The cells Nun bloc .1 .2 .3	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs. role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay	48 50 g 53 57 57 58 58
5	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.6. 5.6. 5.6.	Expi Effe hum The cells Nun bloc .1 .2 .3 .3	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay herical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, bd, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with altered lipoprotein metabolism iNKT cell numbers are decreased in the liver of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup> , ApoE <sup>-/-</sup> and ApoA-I <sup>-/-</sup> mice iNKT cell numbers are increased in the blood of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE <sup>-/-</sup> mice iNKT cells are enriched in cardiac lymph nodes iNKT cells are enriched in adipose tissue.	48 50 g 53 57 57 58 58 59
9	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6. 5.6. 5.6. 5.6. 5.6.	Expi Effe hum The cells Nun bloc .1 .2 .3 .4 .5	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs. role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay merical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, bd, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with altered lipoprotein metabolism <i>iNKT cell numbers are decreased in the liver of LDLR</i> <sup>-/-</sup> , <i>ApoE</i> <sup>-/-</sup> and <i>ApoA</i> - <i>I</i> <sup>-/-</sup> mice. <i>iNKT cell numbers are increased in the blood of LDLR</i> <sup>-/-</sup> and <i>ApoE</i> <sup>-/-</sup> mice. <i>iNKT cells are enriched in cardiac lymph nodes</i> . <i>iNKT cells are enriched in adipose tissue</i> . <i>iNKT cells are enriched in adipose tissue</i> .	48 50 g 53 57 57 58 58 59 60
5	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6	Expi Effe hum The cells Nun bloc .1 .2 .3 .4 .5 Dis	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs. role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay	48 50 g 53 57 57 58 58 59 60 61
5 5 5 5 6	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6	Expi Effe hum The cells Nun bloc .1 .2 .3 .4 .5 Disc Sugg	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay merical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, bd, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with altered lipoprotein metabolism <i>iNKT cell numbers are decreased in the liver of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup></i> , ApoE <sup>-/-</sup> and ApoA-I <sup>-/-</sup> mice <i>iNKT cell numbers are increased in the blood of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup></i> and ApoE <sup>-/-</sup> mice <i>iNKT cells are enriched in cardiac lymph nodes</i> . <i>iNKT cells are enriched in adipose tissue</i> . <i>iNKT cells are enriched in adipose tissue</i> . <i>iNKT cells are enriched in adipose tissue</i> . <i>iNKT cells are on the liver of IDLR -/-</i> mice (preliminary data). <i>iNKT cells on the role of iNKT cells in the context of atherosclerosis</i>	48 50 53 57 57 58 58 59 60 61
5 5 5 6 6	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6	Expi Effe hum The cells Nun bloc .1 .2 .3 .4 .5 Disc Sugg Cave	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs. role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay merical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, bd, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with altered lipoprotein metabolism <i>iNKT cell numbers are decreased in the liver of LDLR</i> <sup>-/-</sup> , <i>ApoE</i> <sup>-/-</sup> and <i>ApoA-I</i> <sup>-/-</sup> mice. <i>iNKT cell numbers are increased in the blood of LDLR</i> <sup>-/-</sup> and <i>ApoE</i> <sup>-/-</sup> mice. <i>iNKT cells are enriched in cardiac lymph nodes</i> . <i>iNKT cells are enriched in adipose tissue</i> . <i>Functional properties of iNKT cells in hTGApoA-I and ApoA-I</i> <sup>-/-</sup> mice (preliminary data). cussion gested model for the role of iNKT cells in the context of atherosclerosis.	48 50 g 53 57 57 58 58 59 60 61 61 62
5 5 5 6 6 6	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6	Expi Effe hum The cells Num bloc .1 .2 .3 .4 .5 Disc Sugg Cave	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs. role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay	48 50 53 57 57 58 58 59 60 61 62 62
5 5 5 6 6 6	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6	Expi Effe hum The cells Num bloc .1 .2 .3 .4 .5 Disc Sugg Cave .1 .2	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs. role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay	48 50 53 57 57 57 58 58 59 60 61 61 62 63
5 5 5 6 6 6	5.3 5.4 5.5 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6 5.6	Expi Effe hum The cells Num bloc .1 .2 .3 .4 .5 Disc Sugg Cave .1 .2 .3	ression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC. ct of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immat han MDDCs. role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting s (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay	48 50 8 53 57 57 58 58 59 60 61 61 62 63 63

6.3	Summary and Future Directions	5 <b>3</b>
7	Abbreviations	55
8	References	56

# Table of Figures

Figure 1. CD1 dependent lipid antigen presentation.	1
Figure 2. Subsets of TCR-α/β <sup>+</sup> T lymphocytes	2
Figure 3. MR1 proteins present Vitamin B metabolites to MAIT cells.	3
Figure 4. Defining of NKT and iNKT cells	4
Figure 5. T cells reactive to lipids	5
Figure 6. Lipid antigens presented by CD1d.	6
Figure 7. α-GalCer and its synthetic analogs.	7
Figure 8. Mechanisms of iNKT cell activation.	. 10
Figure 9. Transcription factors drive the acquisition of iNKT cell effector functions.	. 13
Figure 10. Functional subsets of murine iNKT cells.	. 14
Figure 11. Diversion of aortic blood to splanchnic circulation.	. 18
Figure 12. Suggested model of checkpoints regulating immune responses.	. 21
Figure 13. The CD1d-NKT cell axis in atherosclerosis: emerging concepts	. 27
Figure 14. Characterization of iNKT cells and CD4+ iNKT cell subset in patients with FH	. 43
Figure 15. Negative correlation between total iNKT and CD4+iNKT/total-iNKT ratio	. 44
Figure 16. iNKT cell flow cytometry analyses from samples prepared from whole blood and from PBMC	. 45
Figure 17. Negative correlation between total iNKT and CD4+iNKT/total-iNKT ratio	. 45
Figure 18. iNKT cells frequency was extremely high in a single FH patients without statin therapy	. 46
Figure 19. Functional properties of total and CD4+ iNKT cell subsets.	. 47
Figure 20. Functional properties of CD8+ iNKT cell subset	. 48
Figure 21. CD1d expression by B cells	. 48
Figure 22. CD1c is also expressed by B cells.	. 49
Figure 23. CD1a and CD1b are not expressed by B cells	. 49
Figure 24. Expression of CD1a by MDDCs	. 50
Figure 25. CD1b expression by MDDCs	. 51
Figure 26. Expression of CD1c by MDDCs	. 51
Figure 27. Expression of CD1d by MDDCs.	. 52
Figure 28. Expression of CD1d is elevated upon incubation of immature MDDCs in the presence of oxLDL	. 52
Figure 29. Human serum downregulates expression of group I CD1 proteins by MDDCs	. 53
Figure 30. iNKT cell ability to proliferate in PBMC proliferation essay is very sensitive to initial PBMC	
concentration	. 54
Figure 31. Lipoproteins transport lipid antigens inside APCs to drive iNKT cell proliferation	. 54
Figure 32. iNKT cell proliferation essay in the serum free conditions in the presence of different concentration	ons
of LDL	. 55
Figure 33. iNKT cell proliferation essay in the serum free conditions in the presence of different concentration	ons
of VLDL.	. 55
Figure 34. iNKT cell proliferation essay in the serum free conditions in the presence of different concentration	ons
of HDL	. 56
Figure 35. Hepatic iNKT cell frequencies in different murine genotypes	. 57

Figure 36. iNKT cell numbers are increased in the blood of hyperlipidemic mice	58
Figure 37. iNKT cells are enriched in cardiac LNs.	59
Figure 38. iNKT cells are enriched in murine adipose tissue.	59
Figure 39. Gating strategy for iNKT cell numerical analysis of adipose tissue lymphocytes	60
Figure 40. <i>In vivo</i> iNKT cells stimulation by IP injection of α-GalCer	61

## Table of Tables

Table 1. CD1 family members participating in lipid antigen presentation	2
Table 2. Effect of modulation of NKT activity on lesion sizes in mice models	28

## 1 Preface

In 2010 'Top inside of the decade' issue of Science Dr. Couzin-Frankel wrote: "Over the past decade, it has become widely accepted that inflammation is a driving force behind chronic diseases that will kill nearly all of us: cancer, diabetes and obesity, Alzheimer's disease, and **atherosclerosis**[1]. It is thus not surprising that nowadays modulation of immune responses is considered as a promising approach to treat the chronic diseases. Potent immunomodulatory properties of 'lipid sensing' natural killer T (NKT) cells have been reported over the last 15 years [2,3]. Given the lipid related 'nature' of atherosclerosis, a lot of interest has been raised toward the role of NKT cells in atherogenesis. My PhD project is driven by the idea that modulating NKT cell responses could be beneficial in treating atherosclerosis. Specifically, I characterize classical NKT cells numerically and functionally in dyslipidemic conditions and investigate the role of lipoproteins in CD1d-iNKT cell axis.

### 2 Introduction

#### 2.1 What are iNKT cells?

#### 2.1.1 CD1 dependent immunity.

Lipid reactive T cells represent more than 10% of all TCR- $\alpha/\beta^+$ T lymphocytes in human blood [4,5]. Unlike traditional T cells which recognize peptides presented by APCs via MHC class I or MHC class II molecules lipid reactive T cells recognize glycolipids presented via MHC class I-like non-polymorphic CD1 molecules (Figure 1 (below))[6].



Figure 1. CD1 dependent lipid antigen presentation.

Based on sequence homology, human CD1 family proteins are divided into group I, containing CD1a, CD1b and CD1c, group II, represented by CD1d (Table 1 (below)) and group III, represented by CD1e[7].

	Group I (humans)		Group II (mice and humans)
CD1a	CD1b	CD1c	CD1d

Table 1. CD1 family members participating in lipid antigen presentation.

Murine genome contains only group II CD1 family member (CD1d). Unlike human genome which contains a single CD1d gene murine genome contains two CD1d genes (mCD1d1.1 and mCD1d1.2) which are 95% identical. Murine CD1d isoforms are equally expressed in the thymus, but mCD1d1.1 is predominant in other tissues[8]. CD1e is the only CD1 family member that is not expressed on the surface of APCs and thus does not participate in lipid antigen presentation. Unlike CD1 a,b,c,d molecules, CD1e is polymorphic. It was suggested that CD1e participates in lipid antigen processing and loading[7].

Figure 2 (below) represents approximate frequencies of TCR- $\alpha/\beta^+$  T lymphocytes reactive to antigens presented via MHC class I, MHC class II, CD1 and MR1 molecules in human PBMC.



Figure 2. Subsets of TCR- $\alpha/\beta^+$  T lymphocytes.

Subsets of TCR-α/β<sup>+</sup> T lymphocytes according to their reactivity against antigens presented by MHC class I, MHC class II, CD1 and MR1 molecules in human PBMC. (Adapted from Young M. et al[9]).

MR1 molecules, like CD1 molecules, also belong to MHC class I-like molecules and present vitamin B metabolites to mucosal associated invariant T cells (MAIT cells). MAIT cells derive their name from their abundance in intestinal lamina propria and from the fact that they are absent in germ free mice. Like CD1 a, b, c, d molecules, MR1 molecules are non-polymorphic. For a long time the identity of antigens presented by MR1 molecules was unknown. Only recently it was shown that MAIT cells are reactive to vitamin B metabolites [10].  $\alpha$ -chain of MAIT cells is invariant (V $\alpha$ 19-J $\alpha$ 33 in mice and V $\alpha$ 7·2-J $\alpha$ 33 in humans, Figure 3 (below)).

MAIT cells constitute 1-8% of T cells in human blood and 20-45% of human hepatic T cells [11,12]. Majority of MAIT cells express NK cell receptor NK1.1 (CD161 in humans) and are double negative (for CD4 and CD8). Murine MAIT cells have a naïve phenotype, while human MAIT cells have memory phenotype[11]. Due to similarities with properties of NKT cells it is possible that human MAIT cells substituted iNKT cells in evolution from mice to humans (discussed below).



Figure 3. MR1 proteins present Vitamin B metabolites to MAIT cells.

#### 2.1.2 Definition of NKT and iNKT cells.

Natural killer T cells (NKT) are CD1d restricted T cells (Figure 4A (below)). There are two types of NKT cells. Type I NKT cells, defined as iNKT cells (invariant NKT, also called classical NKT cells) possess semi-invariant T cell receptors (TCRs), which recruit V $\alpha$ 24-J $\alpha$ 18 and V $\beta$ 11 gene segments in humans and V $\alpha$ 14-J $\alpha$ 18 and V $\beta$ 8/7/2 segments in mice (Figure 4B (below))[6]. They were combined into a separate group due to much higher frequencies of T cells expressing these particular TCRs (10<sup>4</sup> times higher) compared to frequencies of conventional  $\alpha\beta$  T cells of any one particular TCR $\alpha$  [13]. Importantly, iNKT cell TCRs are used only by iNKT cells and not by conventional  $\alpha\beta$  T cells, that is they do not recognize peptide antigens presented by MHC class I/II molecules[14].  $\alpha$ -chain of murine iNKT cell TCRs is virtually invariant (without junctional diversity), while  $\alpha$ -chain

of human iNKT TCRs was reported to have a single amino acid substitution in 5-30% of iNKT cell clones[15]. The fact that  $\beta$ -chain in TCRs of human and murine iNKT possesses junctional diversity [16,17] (in CDR3 $\beta$  loop) and multiple (but very limited number) TCR  $\beta$ -chains (V $\beta$ 8/7/2)[17] are used by murine iNKT led to the term "semi-invariant" iNKT.

Type II NKT cells express diverse TCRs. The lack of specific markers for type II NKT cells has so far limited a clear evaluation of the frequency of these cells. Regardless, they were suggested to represent the majority of NKT cells in humans [18], but not in mice [19]. Studies on type II NKT cells showed that these cells (at least partly) represent T cell subpopulations (with identical TCRs) which are more frequent than those of traditional MHC-I/II-restricted T cells[19], but still by far less frequent than those of iNKT cells[19].

Originally NKT cells were defined as T cells expressing NK cell receptor NK1.1 (CD161), but later definition changed since large proportion of conventional T cells were also found to express NK1.1 and significant amount of NKT cells were shown to lack NK1.1. Interestingly, NK1.1 positive and (at the same time)  $\alpha$ -GalCer-CD1dtetramer negative T cells are closer to NK cells in their genetic profile [20]. However, they remain largely unstudied. Recently one additional subset of T cells expressing V $\alpha$ 10-J $\alpha$ 50  $\alpha$ -chain was included into iNKT subset of murine NKT cells [21]. Similarly to traditional iNKT cells this subset is reactive to  $\alpha$ -galactosylceramide ( $\alpha$ -GalCer - the most potent iNKT cell lipid antigen), expresses NK1.1 and secretes IFN- $\gamma$ , IL-4, IL-10, IL-13, IL-17 upon TCR activation. The "V $\alpha$ 10-J $\alpha$ 50" iNKT subset is recognized by  $\alpha$ -GalCer loaded tetramers which are used for murine iNKT cell identification. The frequency of this subset is almost 100 times lower than the frequency of iNKT cells [22]. Figure 5 (below) summarizes subtypes of T cells reactive to lipids in mice and humans.



Figure 4. Defining of NKT and iNKT cells.

Defining NKT (A) and iNKT (B) cells. M – mice; H – humans.



Figure 5. T cells reactive to lipids.

T cells reactive to glycolipid antigens. M – mice; H – humans. Note: not to scale.

#### 2.2 How are iNKT cells activated?

Upon activation iNKT cells produce a wide variety cytokines (Th1, Th2 and Th17 cytokines, GM-CSF, etc.) and (unlike traditional MHC I/II-restricted T cells) can produce them all at once (but at different levels, depending on iNKT subtype (discussed below))[6]. iNKT cells have been shown to be activated by several different mechanisms, which can be split into two groups: CD1d-dependent and CD1d-independent.

#### 2.2.1 CD1d dependent iNKT cell activation.

CD1d dependent iNKT cell activation is mediated via interaction of iNKT TCRs with glycolipid antigens presented by CD1d expressed on the surface of APCs. Some of the glycolipid antigens can be presented by different types of CD1 family members (CD1 a, b, c, d), though with different affinities to corresponding TCRs. Sulfatide, for example, can be presented by all four CD1 family members[23]. Notably, sulfatide is not presented by CD1d to iNKT cells, but to type II NKT cells [24]. Structural features of lipid antigens which allow them to bind a particular type of CD1 molecule are under investigation, and some of them have been described in detail[25].

CD1- (a, b, c, d) presented antigens are also termed 'lipid-linked' antigens as (with rare exceptions, e.g. mycolic acid) they present hydrophilic head groups rather than lipid moieties. Lipid moieties instead are recruited for binding to hydrophobic binding sites within binding pockets of CD1 molecules[6]. In the case of

CD1d dependent presentation to iNKT in most cases the presented moiety is sugar (Figure 6 (below)). Synthetic nonglycosidic lipid antigens (such as threitolceramide) were shown to induce iNKT, but whether such compounds can be naturally synthesized is unclear [26].



Figure 6. Lipid antigens presented by CD1d.

Some of the lipid antigens presented by CD1d. (Modified from Cerundolo V. et al [27])

 $\alpha$ -GalCer is the first described and the most potent iNKT cell agonist[28]. It is a synthetic glycosphingolipid. In 1995 several  $\alpha$ -linked glycosphingolipids were isolated from a marine sponge (*Agelas mauritianus*) and , based on its high potency, one of their synthetic analogs KRN7000 ((2*S*,3*S*,4*R*)-1-*O*-( $\alpha$  -D-galactopyranosyl)-2-(*N*-hexacosanoylamino)-1,3,4-octadecanetriol, herein called  $\alpha$ -GalCer) was selected as a clinical candidate to treat cancer in patients with solid tumors[29]. It is likely, that  $\alpha$ -linked glycosphingolipids isolated from a marine sponge are associated with bacterial wall of Sphingomonas normally present in the marine sponge [30-32]. Several  $\alpha$ -GalCer analogs, which are also capable of activating NKT cells, have been synthesized. Those of them that are most studied are (2*S*, 3*S*, 4*R*)-1-*O*-( $\alpha$ -D-galactopyranosyl)-*N*-tetracosanoyl-2-amino nonane-1,3,4-triol (OCH)[33], C20:2  $\alpha$ -GalCer analog [34] and nonglycosidic threitolceramide [26] (Figure 7 (below)).



Figure 7. α-GalCer and its synthetic analogs.

α-GalCer (KRN7000) and its most studied synthetic analogs. (Modified from Cerundolo V. et al [27])

Apart from glycosphingolipids derived from marine sponge Sphingomonas and their synthetic analogs (including  $\alpha$ -GalCer) several other bacterial lipid antigens presented by CD1d were reported to activate iNKT cells. Another interesting example of bacteria that carries glycolipid antigen that activates iNKT is *Borrelia burgdorferi*. *Borrelia burgdorferi* is the main cause of Lyme disease (affects ~ one in a thousand) which is transmitted to humans by the bite of infected ticks (most often by bite of *Ixodes scapularis* ticks)[35]. Interestingly, the glycolipid antigen from *Borrelia burgdorferi* is diacylglycerol-based (Figure 6 (above)), not ceramide-based glycolipid. It is now clear that other naturally occurring microbial lipid antigens can activate iNKT cells. Among the growing panel of bacteria which supply lipid antigens capable of stimulating iNKT cells are *Mycobacterium bovis BCG, Streptococcus pneumonia, Helicobacter pylori, etc.*[36,37]. Notably, most bacteria, are capable of activating iNKT cells not only in CD1d-dependent but also in CD1d-independent modes via interaction with pathogen recognition receptors (discussed below).

The search for physiological lipid antigen capable to activate iNKT was a long story (mostly due to the lack of sensitivity of available analytical techniques). Isoglobotrihexosylceramide (iGb3) was a first candidate to activate iNKT [38]. Several studies confirmed that iGb3 can activate murine iNKT cells via mCD1d [39-41].

However it was later shown that mice with deleted iGb3 synthase gene exhibit no defects in either iNKT-cell repertoire or function. Most importantly, it was shown that while both human and murine iNKT cells are able to recognize iGb3 presented by murine CD1d (mCD1d), human CD1d (hCD1d), as iGb3-hCD1d, is unable to stimulate iNKT cells due to single amino acid mutation in hCD1d [42]. This illustrates that in spite high degree of conservation of CD1d-iNKT cell axis in mammals, some lipid antigens are species-selective.

In 2011 it was reported that several forms of  $\beta$ - D -glucopyranosylceramide ( $\beta$ -GlcCer) are endogenous iNKT cell antigens [43].  $\beta$ -GlcCer, as  $\alpha$ -GalCer, is a glycosylceramide (that is any glycosyl derivative of a ceramide, synonym – sphingolipids). However the same group later showed that previously published activity of  $\beta$ -GlcCer was not contained within the bulk of  $\beta$ -GlcCer molecular species, but in a minor lipid species that copurifies with  $\beta$ -GlcCer [44]. The authors proposed that  $\alpha$ -linked glycosphingolipid (not  $\beta$ -GlcCer compound) activates iNKT in their experiments. Importantly, the levels of this unknown lipid antigen are upregulated upon stimulation of APCs via pathogen recognition receptors (PRRs)[43]. The search for physiological lipid antigen capable of activating iNKT cells continued and recently it was confirmed that  $\alpha$ -linked glycosylceramides are indeed present in mice and only  $\alpha$ -linked glycosylceramides (not  $\beta$ -linked) are the main endogenous ligands of iNKT cells in mice (and probably in humans). Surprisingly, one of the isolated physiological  $\alpha$ -linked glycosylceramides turned out to be  $\alpha$ -GalCer [45]. Thus,  $\alpha$ -GalCer, previously thought to be non-physiological synthetic iNKT cell ligand, is an endogenous (and thus physiological) iNKT glycolipid ligand.

Several lysophospholipids (such as lysophosphatidylcholine (LPC), ether-bonded versions of plasmalogen lysophosphatidylethanolamine and lysophosphatidic acid) were also reported to activate iNKT cells and serve as physiological iNKT cell ligands. However, lysophospholipids were not antigenic for all iNKT cell clones (e.g. 75% of iNKT clones were antigenic for LPC) [46].

Although lipid antigens can clearly activate iNKT cells following CD1d-mediated presentation, there is evidence that NKT cells carrying TCRs with specific sequences of CDR3β loop can be activated simply by binding to CD1d, regardless of the nature of the lipid loaded on CD1d. Moreover, a number of lipid antigens loaded onto CD1d may decrease the affinity of this binding and thus downregulate NKT cell stimulation [47].

It is commonly assumed that presentation of antigenic glycolipid is required for iNKT cell stimulation and that the major physiological result of CD1d-dependent interactions between iNKT cells and APCs depends on the following iNKT cell proliferation and secretion of cytokines. However recent findings suggest that this may not be the case. One study shows that iNKT cells induce release of antibodies by B cells in the absence of  $\alpha$ -GalCer but in CD1d dependent manner. iNKT cells induced expression of CD40, CD69, CD83, and CD86 on B cells [48]. Furthermore, it was demonstrated that iNKT cells secrete IL-2 upon stimulation by hepatocytes in the

absence of  $\alpha$ -GalCer (exogenous) but in CD1d dependent manner [49]. Although this secretion was 5 fold lower than the one in the presence of exogenous  $\alpha$ -GalCer, it might be important physiologically. It is noteworthy that both observations are associated with cell types (B cells and hepatocytes) which (unlike other APCs such as DCs) express CD1d at high levels. It would be interesting to find out whether physiological lipids or costimulatory molecules are responsible for CD1d-dependent iNKT cell activation in the mentioned examples (in the absence of exogenous  $\alpha$ -GalCer).

#### 2.2.2 CD1d-independent iNKT cell activation.

NKT cells can be activated in a CD1d-independent manner. Firstly, a combination of cytokines (interleukin (IL)-12 and IL-18) was reported to activate iNKT cells independently of CD1d-mediated antigen presentation[50]. However it should be considered whether cytokine-mediated iNKT cell activation reflects an effector response similar to that of natural killer (NK) and effector T cells. Secondly, it was reported that iNKT cells can be stimulated via interaction of T cell Ig-like mucin-like-1 (Tim-1) expressed on the surface on iNKT with phosphatidylserine, a lipid exposed by apoptotic cells[51]. This interaction promotes iNKT cell activation with a polarization toward an immunosuppressive phenotype characterized by increased IL-4 and decreased IFN-γ production [52].

#### 2.2.3 The role of costimulatory signals in iNKT cell activation.

As in the case of traditional T cells, costimulatory signals between iNKT cells and APCs also play important role in amplifying and/or polarizing iNKT-mediated responses. CD40-CD40L interaction was shown to enhance IL-12 production by DCs, thus providing an adjuvant effect to proinflammatory NKT cell responses [53]. Homotypic interaction between signaling lymphocytic activation molecules (SLAMs) expressed on DCs and iNKT cells promotes the expression of T helper type 2 (Th2) cytokines by iNKT cells [54]. PD1-PD1L interactions were suggested to play a role in monocyte differentiation into regulatory APCs [55]. CD28:B7 costimulation releases iNKT cells from the inhibitory effect of PD1:PD1L interections [56]. 4-1BB-4-1BBL interaction promotes iNKT cell development and survival (similar to traditional T cells of memory phenotype) [57]. One of the most studied iNKT costimulatory interactions, is OX40-OX40L signaling, as interaction between OX40 expressed by iNKT cells and OX40L expressed by plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDCs) leads to type I IFN (such as IFN- $\alpha$ ) secretion by pDCs[58]. These and other cell surface receptor mediated interactions have been recently reviewed [59].

All these findings point to the relevance of the cell surface receptor mediated costimulatory interactions in modulating NKT cell responses. However, cytokine driven costimulation also significantly modifies iNKT cell responses. In fact it was suggested that cytokine mediated costimulation plays more important role in iNKT cell activation than in the activation of traditional T cells as in many cases cytokine driven costimulation is required

for iNKT cell activation upon recognition of CD1d presented lipid antigen by iNKT TCR[3]. It was recently reported that weak TCR stimulation with self-lipid antigens induces histone H4 acetylation at specific regions near the IFN-γ gene loci of iNKT rendering the iNKT cells able to produce IFN-γ in an innate manner (without concurrent TCR stimulation) upon exposure to IL-12 and IL-18. Thus TCR-mediated and cytokine driven pathways of iNKT cell activation work together for robust iNKT cell activation [60]. Relative contribution of each mechanism is probably context dependent [3] (Figure 8 (below)).



Figure 8. Mechanisms of iNKT cell activation.

TCR-mediated and cytokine driven pathways of iNKT cell activation. (Modified from Brennan P.J. et al[3]).

#### 2.3 iNKT cell frequencies in mice and humans

#### 2.3.1 Circulating iNKT frequencies.

In humans circulating iNKT cell frequencies (herein, unless specified, always presented as a percentage of CD3+ lymphocytes) remain relatively stable over time, but vary greatly between individuals (from undetectable to 1%, with an average of 0.14%) [61,62]. The record frequency reported is 5% [63]. Aging is associated with decreased iNKT cell frequencies [64]. In mice circulating iNKT cell frequencies are strain dependent. For most popular strains (C57BL/6 and BALB/c) the numbers vary between 0.2%-1% with average of 0.5%. Interestingly, circulating iNKT cell frequencies are very high (3-4%) in hypotonic mice BPL/J1[65].

#### 2.3.2 Where are iNKT most abundant in human and murine organs?

In mice, iNKT cells are most abundant in the liver, where they represent 10–40% of hepatic T cells (strain dependent[66]). In humans iNKT cells are not as abundant in the liver as murine iNKT. As I already mentioned, it is possible that human MAIT cells and/or type II NKT cells substituted iNKT cells in evolution from mice to humans. Nevertheless, human iNKT cell frequencies in the liver are 5-10 fold higher than those in the human peripheral blood, representing on average 0.5% of CD3+ T cells[67].

It has been recently reported that in humans iNKT cells are most abundant in omentum, where they represent on average 10% of T cells (with frequencies as high as 70%)[68,69]. iNKT cells are also enriched in murine adipose tissue (most abundant in epididymal adipose tissue) representing 2-20% of adipose tissue T cells [70,71]. It was shown that iNKT cells are protective in diet-induced obesity. They improve insulin sensitivity[70], protect from weight gain and adipocyte hypertrophy and reverse obesity-associated metabolic disorders [69]. The protective effect of adipose tissue iNKT is associated with (and probably result of) regulatory phenotype of adipose tissue iNKT cells. Adipose tissue iNKT were shown to express much more IL-10 than iNKT from other organs [72]. However there remains significant controversy concerning these data (reviewed in [73]), as there are reports showing detrimental effects of iNKT in obesity (including weight gain, tissue inflammation, decreased insulin sensitivity and exacerbation of obesity-associated metabolic disorders)[74,75].

#### 2.3.3 iNKT cell frequencies in other organs.

Most iNKT cell studies in humans are limited to peripheral blood. There are very few data on human iNKT cell frequencies in other organs (in addition to already mentioned reports on human hepatic and omental iNKT). They are enriched in human maternal-fetal interface (in decidua) representing 0.48% of T cells [76]. Interestingly, human bone marrow and peripheral blood iNKT cell frequencies are increased from average 0.1%-0.2% to average 1% in visceral leishmaniasis patients (the second largest parasitic killer after malaria), suggesting that *Leishmania donovani* parasite carries iNKT cell lipid ligands [77].

In mice iNKT represent 0.5–2% of T lymphocytes in thymus, spleen, bone marrow and colonic lamina propria[3,78]. Notably, murine lymph nodes (mediastinal, mesenteric, popliteal, inguinal[79] and axillary (unpublished observation)) are poor (compared even to peripheral blood) in iNKT cells (0.1–0.4% of T cells). Normal murine skin contains very few iNKT (0.03% of all skin cells), but they are increased to 0.6% in hyperplastic skin and suppress skin graft rejection [80].

Recently iNKT cells have been found in knee joints of both mice and humans. Unlike hepatic iNKT cells which are found literally in blood vessels (sinusoids) joint iNKT cells are located in extravascular tissue surrounding blood vessels of knee joints. These iNKT prevented dissemination of *Borrelia burgdorferi* into the

joints by granzyme mediated killing of the bacteria. Since fewer iNKT cells were detected in human joints (compared with murine joints) it was suggested that reduced numbers of extravascular iNKT cells in humans explain why humans, and not mice, are subjected to Lyme arthritis [81,82].

#### 2.3.4 iNKT frequencies in human diseases.

In humans, reduced levels and functions of circulating iNKT cells have been reported in several conditions, including cancer[83-85], obesity[69], infectious diseases[86] and autoimmune diseases such as systemic lupus erythematosus[87], rheumatoid arthritis[88], systemic sclerosis[89] and type 1 diabetes[90]. In the latter case (type 1 diabetes), however, iNKT cell numbers were also reported to be unchanged, and even increased [91]. Since methods for iNKT cell identification improved in the last few years it would be of great value to confirm previously published results with usage of two different positive markers (6B11 and anti-V $\alpha$ 24 antibodies recognize different epitopes on the TCRs of iNKT cells) and usage of a dump channel to remove 'sticky cells' for unambiguous identification [92].

#### 2.4 Subsets of iNKT cells

Based on its cytokine production (upon activation) iNKT cells (similar to traditional CD4+ T cells) can be divided into NKT1 (Th1-like), NKT2 (Th2-like), NKT3 (Th17-like), NKTreg (Treg-like) and NKT<sub>FH</sub> (T follicular helper - like) subsets, although the plasticity of these iNKT cell subsets has not been properly investigated. Characteristic feature of all iNKT cells which distinguish them from traditional T cells is the expression of transcription factor PLZF (promyelocytic leukemia zinc finger protein) [93]. Interestingly, MAIT cells also express PLZF [94].

iNKT cells develop in the thymus. However, unlike in the case of traditional T cells, CD1d expressing double-positive thymocytes (rather than thymic epithelial cells) mediate positive selection of iNKT [3]. The current model of iNKT cell development suggests that most iNKT cells acquire specialized effector functions already in the thymus, while some of them leave the thymus uncommitted and acquire specialized functions in peripheral microenvironment which supports acquisition of certain specialized functions (Figure 9 (below))[95].

In humans iNKT cells can be CD4+ (~50%), double negative (DN) (~40%) and rarely (<10%) CD8+. The latter (CD8+) subset is enriched in CD8 $\alpha$ + $\beta$ - cells (looks like CD8 $\alpha$  intermediate after staining with anti-CD8 $\alpha$  antibodies) [96]. Often CD8 $\alpha$ + $\beta$ - fraction is included into DN subset [97]. Murine iNKT cells are segregated only into 2 subsets (based on the expression of CD4 and CD8): CD4+ and DN.

Expression of specific cell surface receptors was associated with some of the functional iNKT cell subsets. In humans (but not in mice) DN iNKT cells preferentially produce Th1 cytokines while CD4+ iNKT cells produce both Th1 and Th2 cytokines [97,98]. But recently this type of iNKT cell segregation have been challenged,

suggesting the opposite: that CD4+ iNKT cell subset is Th1 biased and DN iNKT cell subset is Th2 biased [99]. The controversy could arise due to the different type of *in vitro* iNKT cell stimulation. The model of Th2 bias of CD4+ iNKT, however, holds in a condition that is more close to physiological one: particularly, it was shown that only CD4+ human iNKT cells are able to suppress the expansion of antigen-specific cytotoxic T cells (CTLs)[100]. The fact that the generation of tolerance in several murine models of autoimmune diseases was shown to depend on CD4+ (but not DN) iNKT, also supports the model in which CD4+ iNKT are Th2-like or Treg-like[101,102] (if one assumes that murine data can be extrapolated to humans). Interestingly, it was shown that in long term Type 1 diabetes CD4+ iNKT cell fraction is decreased, although the total iNKT cell numbers are similar to that of control healthy patients (importantly two positive markers were used for iNKT identification) [103]. Lastly, CD4+ (but not DN) iNKT cells were shown to induce expansion of cells with phenotype of regulatory B cells (Bregs) [48].



Figure 9. Transcription factors drive the acquisition of iNKT cell effector functions.

Transcription factors which are coexpressed with PLZF during acquisition of effector functions by iNKT cells during thymic development and in the periphery (adapted from [95]).

One should remember however, that iNKT cell phenotype is also location dependent and, thus, the presence of CD4 marker expression is not enough to identify iNKT cell functional status. It is particularly evident in the case of adipose tissue iNKT [72]. Anti-tumor iNKT cell action was shown to depend only on hepatic CD4-(CD4 negative) iNKT cell subset [104]. Figure 10 (below) shows functional subsets of murine iNKT cells which are classified based on location and cell surface receptors.



Figure 10. Functional subsets of murine iNKT cells.

Functional subsets of murine iNKT cells which classified based on location and expression of cell surface receptors (Adapted from [105]).

#### 2.5 The role of iNKT cells in immunity and disease

#### 2.5.1 Immunomodulatory properties of iNKT cells.

Despite the fact that iNKT cells express TCRs, suggesting a role in adaptive immunity, iNKT cells were initially included in the innate immune arm due to their ability to rapidly (within hours) release large amounts of cytokines upon activation by  $\alpha$ -GalCer. Furthermore, NKT cells share common features with other participants of the innate immune system, NK cells, since both express NK1.1 and possess anti-tumoral activity. Later, as the field developed, iNKT cells were shown to induce the activation of cells belonging to the adaptive immune arm, thus suggesting, that components of innate and adaptive immune systems interact and that NKT cells may serve as a bridge between the systems [3,106,107].

A characteristic feature of iNKT cells which distinguishes them from traditional MHC-restricted T cells and group I CD1-restricted T cells (but not from MAIT cells) is their effector memory phenotype. They are all CD45RO+ in peripheral blood in adults (there are no naïve CD45RA+ NKT cells), they lack CCR7 and CD62L (lymph node homing receptors), and, most importantly (to be considered as effector cells), possess effector function (upon stimulation of TCRs with PMA and ionomycin) [108]. Homeostatic regulation of iNKT cells in humans is distinct from that in mice [61]. Homeostasis of murine iNKT cells (except murine NKT-17) depends on IL-15 [109]. Murine NKT-17 cells depend exclusively on IL-7 for their homeostasis and survival [110]. In humans, homeostasis of CD4+ iNKT depends on IL-7 and homeostasis of CD4- (CD4 negative) iNKT depends on IL-15 [61]. Human CD4– iNKT cells undergo extensive peripheral expansion after their exit from the thymus (they recycle like most memory T cells), while peripheral expansion of CD4+ iNKT cells is limited (they imitate naive T cells in their recycling behavior) [61].

As mentioned above, CD4+ iNKT cell fraction is decreased in long term Type 1 diabetes. Since total iNKT cell frequency does not change, it means that DN iNKT cell frequency increases [103]. Similar result was obtained in our lab in the case of familial hypercholesterolemia (will be discussed below). We hypothesize that the increase in DN iNKT cells could be due to the increase in circulating IL-15 levels. Indeed elevated circulating IL-15 levels were reported in diabetes patients [111,112] and in murine models of diabetes [112] and atherosclerosis[113] (IL-15 levels in human atherosclerosis were not estimated). Of note, IL-15 is produced mainly by monocytes and dendritic cells. This is in contrast to IL-2 (another cytokine that promotes differentiation and proliferation of T cells) which is synthesized mainly by T cells. IL-2 have been shown to maintain Tregs, while IL-15 maintains CD8+ memory T cells [114].

Immunomodulatory properties of iNKT cells arise from their effector phenotype. They include: (1) maturation of dendritic cells (DCs) leading to strong adaptive immunity [115], (2) noncognate and cognate help to B cells to boost antibody production[116,117]; (3) activation, expansion and polarization of T cells [6]; (4) direct cytotoxicity (killing not only tumor cells, thymocytes, activated T cells and APCs, but also bacteria, parasites and fungi) [6,82,118]; (5) differentiation and activation of APCs (e.g. iNKT promote differentiation of monocytes into DCs, an activity related to their ability to produce granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF)), (6) polarization of immune responses (e.g. iNKT promote macrophage polarization into M2 phenotype [70]); (7) activation of NK cells [119]; and (8) alternative licensing of DCs for cross-presentation[120].

Despite such strong immunomodulatory properties, these properties still were not applied for therapeutic use since, depending on the experimental settings, modulation of iNKT cell responses can either lead to beneficial responses (protection against diet-induced obesity and metabolic abnormalities, amplification of anti-microbial, anti-viral, anti-tumoral responses and (paradoxically) promotion of immuno-suppression (and thus protection against autoimmunity)), or harmful responses (amplification of autoimmune responses, exacerbation of atherosclerosis and metabolic abnormalities, promotion of tumor growth).

To obtain a benefit from modulation of iNKT cell responses one should consider a more sophisticated therapy than just injections of  $\alpha$ -GalCer. To date, it is still unclear how iNKT cells are polarized in the context of

cancer, autoimmune diseases and other chronic diseases (including atherosclerosis). It is clear that the type of iNKT cell response (inflammatory or tolerogenic) may depend on costimulatory signals and on the subtype of iNKT cells considered. In addition, PRR (e.g. TLR4) engagement on DCs promotes the polarization of iNKT cells from tolerogenic to proinflammatory phenotype [53]. A similar effect is observed with lipid-enriched DCs, which are able to shift NKT cell effector function from suppressive to inflammatory, while lipid-poor DCs induce tolerogenic NKT cell responses[121].

Most studies on the role of iNKT cells in human disease address their role in cancer. Clinical studies using iNKT cell stimulation to treat cancer are ongoing. Since iNKT cell numbers are reduced in cancer investigators use (along with iNKT cell stimulation) induced pluripotent stem (iPS) cells to generate unlimited numbers of NKT cells with adjuvant activity [13].

Future therapies may include injection of artificially polarized DCs pulsed with an antigen of interest (e.g. tumor antigen or autoimmune antigen) and with  $\alpha$ -GalCer, thus, making iNKT-mediated cell therapy antigen specific.

#### 2.5.2 Dual function of iNKT cells: iNKT cells in protective immunity and in peripheral tolerance.

The widely accepted model of thymus-independent peripheral tolerance is based on the ability of DCs (termed tolerogenic DCs) to induce T cell anergy or elimination when DCs present or cross-present peptide antigens to T cells in the absence of PRR ligation. PPR ligation results in the increased MHC mediated antigen presentation and increased costimulation signaling (CD80/CD86-CD28 and CD40–CD40L) leading to the activation of an antigen specific T cell [122]. Additionally in the absence of PRR ligation DCs are able to promote the development of adaptive regulatory T cells (aTregs, also called inducible Tregs (iTregs)). In contrast to natural Tregs (nTregs, thymus dependent) iTregs develop in extrathymic sites, such as LNs, spleen, inflamed tissue, GALT. The mechanisms of iTreg development are not well investigated. One study shows the importance of IL-10 expressing DCs (termed DC10) in type 1 regulatory T cell (Tr1) differentiation [123]. Another study showed that TGF $\beta$ -producing Bregs promote differentiation of iTregs [124]. iTregs comprise a very heterogeneous T cell population (Tr1, Th3, CD8+ Tregs,  $\gamma\delta$ T cells), can be both CD4+ and CD8+. Many of them (but not all) express Foxp3. The markers to separate iTregs (even from nTregs) are still under development [125,126]. Importantly DCs distinguish between an antigen received in PRR-ligand dependent manner from an innocuous one received in PRR-ligand independent manner on a single cell level (by segregating their cargo) [127].

However this model is not complete. It does not explain how physical form of antigen, its dose and route of administration effect the outcome of immune response (inflammatory vs tolerogenic). Importantly, it does not explain why liver allograft suppresses immune responses of other solid tissue grafts (discussed next).

An increasing amount of evidence suggests that liver plays important role in the induction of peripheral tolerance as well as in the regulation of inflammatory immune responses.

The first striking data (known as "strange English pigs" experiment) showing the participation of liver in the induction of tolerance were published in 1969. It was reported that simultaneous transplantation of kidney and liver from the same donor enhanced the acceptance of the kidney graft [128]. Afterwards it was established that antigen administration via portal vein and transplantation of liver from antigen-fed mice into antigen-naïve mice result in the induction of peripheral tolerance to the antigen [129-131]. In another experiment proving the participation of liver in peripheral tolerance Yang R. *et al.* (1994) showed that portacaval shunt results in the loss of oral tolerance [132]. In this experiment the blood flow from intestine (by portal vein) was redirected into inferior vena cava (IVC), so that it bypasses the liver and flows directly to IVC. The functionality of liver after the shunt is still maintained since blood also enters the liver by hepatic artery. In spite such a strong evidence for the contribution of liver to the establishment of peripheral tolerance still no model of peripheral tolerance which includes participation of liver was suggested.

More recent findings show that liver participates also in the generation of a regular inflammatory immune responses, particularly in the generation of memory T cells. The classical model in which after antigen-APC mediated activation in the lymph nodes (LNs) activated T cells undergo proliferation in the LNs, leave LNs and travel according to the acquired differentiation state (effector memory (EM), central memory (CM) or (more recently discovered) resident memory (RM) [133]) was called into question. It was shown that liver contains focal structures, named iMATEs (intrahepatic myeloid-cell aggregates for T cell population expansion), in which previously activated in the LNs CD8+ T cells undergo second round of proliferation in the absence of antigen presentation (driven by OX40-OX40L and PRR-PAMPs costimulatory signals) [134,135].

Lastly, it was established that the absence of populations of non-parenchymal cells (pDCs and iNKT cells) which are known to be enriched exclusively in the liver leads to the inhibition (or loss) of peripheral tolerance [101,102,136-139].

These data prompted me to suggest the following model of immune responses.

Most infections are 'local', meaning that antigens do not enter the systemic circulation, since LNs filter them [140]. Antigens are processed by local APCs (at the site of infection) and get transferred (by APCs) to the LNs or they can also travel directly to the LNs by themselves through the lymph [141]. In the LNs antigens are retained forever (in the case of 'local' infection) and induce activation and proliferation of naïve T cells in an antigen specific manner.

Importantly, the possibility of antigen to enter the systemic circulation (to pass through the LNs unfiltered) increases with increased dose of antigen and with increased solubility of antigen (aggregate-free, small, less complex molecules).

Activated T cells leave LNs and enter the systemic circulation. Some of them travel to non-lymphatic tissues (here I exclude liver), including the sight of infection. They mainly die with small fraction differentiating into CM, EM or RM T cells. We will return to them. Here I would like to focus on activated T cells which enter the liver. 25% of time (on every round of systemic recirculation) activated T cells diverge to splanchnic circulation and have a chance to enter the liver (Figure 11 (below)) [142]. In the liver activated T cells are retained. The mechanism of retention involves Ca<sup>2+</sup> dependent LFA-1/ ICAM-1 interaction. The expression of LFA-1 is elevated on activated T cells compared to naïve T cells and ICAM-1 is constitutively expressed on sinusoidal endothelial cells and Kupffer cells. Importantly, the degree of retention is greater for CD8+ T cells (since LFA-1 expression is higher on activated CD8+ T cells compared to activated CD4+ T cells) [143,144].



Figure 11. Diversion of aortic blood to splanchnic circulation.

Diversion of aortic blood to splanchnic circulation (Adapted from [142]).

I speculate that two different fates (Figure 12 (below)) are possible for the liver-retained activated CD8+ T depending on whether (1) the antigen entered the systemic circulation and was cross-presented in the liver to activated CD8+ T cells or (2) not (that is if the antigen did not pass through 'LN filter' and/or was not crosspresented in the liver).

In the first case (1) the entry of activated CD8+ T cells to the liver results in their death and/or acquisition of anergic state [136,145,146]. A new mechanism of activated T cell death in the liver, termed 'suicidal emperipolesis', was recently described. It is based on the rapid destruction of activated T cells in lysosomes of hepatocytes following hepatocyte invasion [145,147]. Importantly, when antigen was cross-presented in the liver almost all activated T cells accumulated exclusively in the liver, and not in other non-lymphoid organs [145] suggesting that activated T cells which do not enter the liver die and not many of them, if any, survive to differentiate into memory T cells. Interestingly, in another work it was shown that if antigen is expressed exclusively in the liver naïve T cells specific for the antigen are also activated in the liver (and thus get retained by similar LFA-1/ICAM-1 mechanism [148]), proliferate, distribute systemically and later also die[149]. Thus naïve T cells can be activated not only in the LNs, but also in the liver and liver participates in the deletion of naïve autoreactive T cells. It is likely that these systemically distributed CD8+ T cells are CD8+ Tregs which contribute to the major mechanism of induction of tolerance (deletion of activated T cells). There is evidence showing that cross-presentation of antigen in the liver leads to the generation of iTregs in the celiac lymph nodes which collect lymph from the liver [150,151]. In the case of oral tolerance mesenteric lymph nodes (mLNs) also contribute to the generation of iTregs as their deletion results in the inhibition/loss of oral tolerance[152]. Presentation of oral antigens in mLNs by CD103+ DCs induces iTregs [153]. Thus mechanisms of deletion of activated T cells in the liver and generation of iTregs might operate together to establish peripheral tolerance.

The mechanisms of iNKT cell-mediated peripheral tolerance are unknown. One can speculate that the ability of iNKT to license APCs for cross-presentation plays a role [120]. It was shown in an *in vitro* experiment that hepatocytes can prime IL-10 producing CD8+ T cells in iNKT dependent manner (due to expression of IFN- $\beta$  by iNKT) [154]. IL-10 production in the liver itself was shown to be important for the development of peripheral tolerance [155]. Another study showed that pDC-iNKT cross-talk with DCs can lead to the generation of Tregs which promote tolerance in type 2 diabetes [156].

In the second case (2) (when antigen is not cross-presented in the liver) entry of activated T cells into the liver leads to the generation of memory T cells in iMATEs. These cells distribute systemically, help in the clearance of infection and build the defense for future antigen encounters. As already mentioned, iNKT-pDC crosstalk (via OX40/OX40L interaction) with conventional DCs leads to a more efficient memory CD8+ T cell

induction [58]. Thus both cell types (pDC and iNKT) depending on the context (presence of cross-presented antigen in the liver) contribute not only to peripheral tolerance, but also to the inflammatory immune response. It was already suggested that one has to discriminate between memory cells generated outside of liver (I promised to return to them) and memory cells generated in the liver [157]. It is an open question whether the former or latter cells play a major role in immunity.

This model also explains why in the case of local infections (such as produced by sub-cutaneous or intramuscular injections) inflammatory immune responses are generated, while if antigen is delivered systemically (IV) and/or repeatedly it finally reaches the liver and gets cross-presented by liver APCs, thus leading to the induction of tolerance. In a sense liver acts as a checkpoint at which a decision is made: to promote immune response (protective or autoimmune) or peripheral tolerance.

Interesting example (although non-physiological one) of iNKT cell functioning was observed in one of the animal models of immune mediated liver injury, that is concanavalin A (Con A) mediated hepatitis. Although Con A is not an autoantigen this model adequately reflects autoimmune hepatitis [158]. Con A is a mitogenic plant lectin which can be extracted from jack beans and often used to activate T cells (both in vitro and in vivo). It binds mannose residues of different glycoproteins and glycolipids and thus activates T cells in the TCR independent manner (and thus antigen independent manner). Sublethal Con A injection (IV) into mice induces liver damage that is repaired by mechanisms of liver regeneration (liver can regenerate even if only a quarter of it is left undamaged). iNKT cells are critical in the induction of the liver damage (probably due to IFN-y secretion) [159]. Surprisingly, Con A pretreated mice develop tolerance against Con A rechallenge (by induction of Tregs). The induction of this tolerance however did not depend on iNKT cells [160]. This and other [137] observations show that iNKT cells are not absolutely required for establishment of peripheral tolerance. It was suggested that iNKT cells are important in the development of tolerance at low doses of antigen (by induction of Tregs) and deletion mechanisms dominate at high doses [137]. Importantly, however, if one assumes that iNKT cells act in peripheral tolerance by licensing the cross-presentation of an antigen, one should remember that this iNKT job (licensing) is only contributory, as cross-presentation can be licensed by traditional CD4+ T cell mediated licensing (by TCR recognition of peptide-MHC-II complex expressed by APC). In fact MHC-II expression on DCs is upregulated in the absence of iNKT cells [139], possibly as a way to compensate for the loss of iNKT cell mediated licensing.

Lastly the described model fits well with the fact that liver is extremely vulnerable to viral infections (e.g. hepatitis virus infections) – because cross-presentation of viral antigens in the liver leads to the development of tolerance to viruses. One possible mechanism which was suggested to explain vulnerability of liver to viral

infections is immune subversion by virus-encoded proteins. However, it does not explain why viruses chose liver as their main target.

iNKT cells were shown to be protective in murine model of hepatitis B virus infection (but not in human HBV) [161]. iNKT may be beneficial in viral hepatitis by contributing to the generation of memory CTLs in the absence of cross-presented antigen. Clearly, two different responses (liver mediated tolerance and liver mediated protective immunity) fight each other. Differences in the ability of liver and LNs to cross-present may result in different types (tolerogenic vs inflammatory) of immune responses. One potential strategy to treat the hepatitis virus infections is to inhibit cross-presentation of viral antigen specifically in the liver, but increase its cross-presentation in the LNs and increase the number of OX40+ iNKT and OX40L+ pDCs in the liver.



#### Figure 12. Suggested model of checkpoints regulating immune responses.

Notably, it is unclear how liver is able to fight against pathogens if it always promotes tolerance to them. One possible explanation of this paradox is that short time pathogen presence in the liver does not result in cross-presentation of the antigens, and infection is resolved by regular protective immune response, while prolonged antigen availability favors cross-presentation and thus results in the development of tolerance. It was suggested that short-time antigen availability could result in cross-presentation by DCs favoring protective immune response, while long term antigen availability results in cross-presentation by liver sinusoidal endothelial cells (LSECs) favoring tolerance[162].

#### 2.6 Link between CD1d dependent immunity and lipid metabolism

Since CD1-restricted lipid antigens are integral membrane components and CD1 proteins themselves are not able to extract lipids from membranes, researchers searched for proteins which transfer lipids onto CD1 proteins. Lipid transfer proteins characterized in the context of lipid metabolism were the first suspects for accomplishing this task and were confirmed to exert this function [163,164].

These include sphingolipid activator proteins (SAPs) and microsomal triglyceride transfer protein (MTP). SAPs and MTP (but not Apo E) are essential for NKT cell development [165]. SAPs, which comprise saposins A– D and GM2 activator protein, activate glycosidases which are required for sphingolipid degradation, contribute to the accessibility of endosomal/lysosomal membrane lipids to degrading enzymes [166] and promote lipid loading and unloading onto/from CD1 proteins in the endosomal/lysosomal compartments [163].

MTP, an endoplasmic reticulum resident protein involved in lipoprotein synthesis, loads endogenous lipids onto CD1 molecules in the endoplasmic reticulum, a process required for CD1 stabilization [167,168]. Impaired CD1-dependent immunity was recently described in abetalipoproteinemia (ABL) patients. ABL is a rare genetic disorder caused by mutations in the gene coding for MTP. DCs isolated from ABL patients are defective in lipid antigen presentation by all CD1 isoforms (to a lesser extent only for CD1b) [165]. Group 1 CD1 expression is considerably reduced in ABL presumably because the lack of CD1 stabilization results in their proteasomal degradation. Intriguingly, the cell surface expression of CD1d by MTP-deficient DCs was not affected in spite of the functional defect (inability to present exogenous lipid antigens, such as  $\alpha$ -GalCer). The authors speculated that MTP-dependent CD1d stabilization is required for endosomal loading of exogenous lipid antigen, but the lack of CD1d stabilization does not affect the vulnerability of CD1d to proteasomal degradation [165]. These findings highlight MTP as a unique regulator of human metabolic and immune pathways and reveal that ABL is not only a disorder of lipid metabolism but also an immune disease involving CD1.

Furthermore investigators asked how CD1-restricted lipid antigens are transported in the blood and how are they transferred inside the cell (as a part of lipoprotein particles, proteins or by themselves). ApoE, which favors lipoprotein clearance, was shown to be involved in the delivery of exogenous lipid antigen galactosyl-( $\alpha$ 1-2)-galactosyl ceramide (GGC, synthetic analog of  $\alpha$ -GalCer) for CD1d presentation via LDL receptor (LDLR) uptake [169]. This activity could be a part of the atheroprotective activities ascribed to ApoE [164]. Recent findings show that other lipoproteins and soluble proteins (e.g. fatty acid amide hydrolase (FAAH)) also play an important

role in lipid antigen transport and its delivery to APCs [170-172]. Apart from LDLR, scavenger receptors were also implicated in promoting lipid antigen delivery to APCs.

In conclusion, it is clear that CD1-dependent immunity and lipid metabolism merge via employment of the same lipid transfer proteins and lipoprotein particles. Thus, immunity and lipid metabolism were linked during evolution.

#### 2.7 The CD1d-iNKT Cell Axis in Atherosclerosis

(this chapter was modified (with critical changes and additions) from our paper[2])

A growing number of experimental observations suggest a deep connection between CD1d-dependent immunity and atherogenesis. CD1d-expressing cells (mainly APCs and vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs)) and NKT cells were detected in mouse and human atherosclerotic lesions [173,174]. As already discussed, CD1ddependent immunity and lipid metabolism merge by using the same transport proteins and lipoprotein particles. Furthermore, several lysophospholipids and glycosphingolipids, known to accumulate in atherosclerotic plaques, are antigenic for NKT cell clones. Proatherogenic factors such as lysophosphatidic acid and oxidized LDL upregulate the expression of CD1d in DCs [175,176]. Lipid-related 'nature' of atherosclerosis itself suggests that there is a profound relation between CD1-dependent immunity and atherosclerosis.

Expression of CD1d by APCs is indirectly regulated by nuclear receptor peroxisome proliferator activated receptor γ (PPARγ) activation [175,176]. Intriguingly, group I CD1 family proteins are also controlled by PPARγ activation, but, in contrast to CD1d, their expression is downregulated upon PPARγ activation [175]. Of note, thioglycolate-elicited macrophages pulsed with oxidized LDL showed increased CD1d levels and induced NKT cells to produce IFN-γ, a potentially proatherogenic Th1 cytokine [174].

The role of NKT cells in experimental atherosclerosis was addressed by two different approaches, either by manipulating NKT cell numbers (depletion or increase) or by activating the CD1d-NKT axis with NKT cell restricted lipid antigens (Table 2) [174,177-183].

#### 2.7.1 NKT Cell Number Manipulation.

The absence of CD1d is associated with impaired NKT cell development, and therefore CD1d–/– animals have been extensively used to characterize the role of NKT cells in atherosclerosis. Regardless of the proatherogenic background used, both LDLR–/– and ApoE–/– mice crossed with CD1d–/– mice resulted in double knockout animals with decreased atherosclerosis development (Table 2) [177-179]. Intriguingly, the proatherogenic effect appears to be more pronounced in the early stages of atherogenesis, but further studies are needed to address this issue[184]. Furthermore, selective iNKT cell deficiency (J $\alpha$ 18–/–) was also associated with a significant reduction in atherosclerotic lesions [180](in both genders). NKT cell adoptive transfer

experiments also confirmed the proatherogenic nature of NKT cells. Indeed, adoptive transfer of splenocytes from Vα14 transgenic mice (which have an increased number of NKT cells in the spleen) into LDLR–/–RAG–/– double knockout animals resulted in increased atherosclerosis in the aortic root compared to double knockout mice which received adoptive transfer of splenocytes from control mice or CD1d–/– mice [181]. Of note, when the effect of the adoptive transfer of specific NKT cell subsets was tested in thymectomized ApoE–/– mice, only the transfer of CD4+ NKT cells was associated with increased atherosclerosis, while that of double-negative NKT cells was not [182]. As CD4+ iNKT cells were shown to be biased toward a Th2 effector phenotype, these results are surprising, and a confirmation in a different experimental setting with functional thymus will be of help to fully understand the picture.

#### 2.7.2 NKT Cell Stimulation by CD1d-Restricted Lipid Antigens.

iNKT cell stimulation by  $\alpha$ -GalCer in ApoE knockout mice is associated with increased atherosclerosis[174]. Furthermore, administering  $\alpha$ -GalCer to ApoE–/– mice with established lesions did not significantly increase the atherosclerotic lesion area, but it did decrease the collagen content [174], a feature associated with a less stable plaque. Also, the  $\alpha$ -GalCer analog OCH, which induces an anti-inflammatory Th2-biased NKT cell response [185], was reported to be proatherogenic [174]. The relevance of the proatherogenic effect of  $\alpha$ -GalCer-mediated iNKT cell induction was confirmed in ApoE–/–CD1d–/– double knockout animals in which  $\alpha$ -GalCer injection did not increase atherosclerosis [178].

In contrast with these findings, suggesting a proatherogenic role of NKT cell stimulation by CD1drestricted lipid antigens [186,187], administration of  $\alpha$ -GalCer was associated with reduced intimal thickening and atherosclerosis in carotid arteries following perivascular injury in LDLR knockout animals but not in ApoE– /– mice [183]. However the approach used to induce atherosclerosis (carotid perivascular collar placement, also called carotid cuff placement) could be responsible for the observed difference. Clearly this model differs from the LDLR–/– (high fat diet) and ApoE–/– (chow or high fat diet) models. For example the absence of Rag-1, which results in the lack of T cells and B cells, is characterized by increased (4-5 fold) neointima formation in the carotid perivascular collar placement model [188]. On the contrary the lack of adaptive immunity (T and B cells) is atheroprotective in immunodeficient LDLR–/– and ApoE–/– models (in early and moderate atherosclerosis, under extreme hypercholesterolemic conditions the lack of T and B cells does not affect atherogenesis)[189]. To explain this result one could speculate that iNKT cells help to repair vascular injury by promoting the generation of appropriate memory T cells. And indeed iNKT cells were shown to promote the reparation of vascular injury [190]. On the other hand, in LDLR–/– (high fat diet) and ApoE–/– (chow or high fat diet) mice atherogenesis is associated with a loss of tolerance to lipoproteins (or minimally modified lipoproteins) [191]. Thus, in these models iNKT cells promote generation of autoimmune memory T cells leading to chronic inflammation instead of reparation of injury.

It was shown that prolonged hypercholesterolemia and high fat diet lead to decline in the ability of iNKT cells to be stimulated by  $\alpha$ -GalCer [192,193]. It is still an open question whether the decline in iNKT cell ability to be induced by  $\alpha$ -GalCer (e.g. in hypercholesterolemia) is due to inherent defect in iNKT cells themselves or due to the functional defect in APCs. Regardless of the mechanism, however, this functional loss may lead to the decline in the ability of iNKT cells to contain vascular injury during atherogenesis. Importantly it will also lead to the decline in the ability of iNKT to promote autoimmune responses. However the former property will dominate at some point. It is more important since atherogenesis can be maintained by oxidative degradation of low-density lipoprotein which activates macrophages even in the absence of T and B cells[189]. One could dampen the autoimmune responses in atherogenesis by promoting cross-presentation of autoantigens associated with atherosclerosis in the liver. But in extreme atherosclerosis downregulating autoimmune responses may not be enough. One also has to increase the egress of macrophages from the plaque [194] since, as noted before, macrophages promote vascular damage even in the absence of T cells. It is not Treg subset of T cells that promotes the reparation of vascular damage [195].

#### 2.7.3 How Do These Findings Translate into Humans?

One must be careful translating the data on iNKT cells obtained in mice to humans. The frequencies of iNKT cells in humans are lower (MAIT cells and/or NKT type II cells could substitute them). Moreover mice and humans differ in intracellular trafficking of CD1d [196].

There are very few reports on the role of CD1d-iNKT cell axis in human atherosclerosis. Circulating NKT cell levels are reduced in the peripheral blood of patients with previous cardiovascular events [173]. One interesting question is whether this reduction is a result of hyperlipidemia/atherogenesis or whether atherogenesis is the result of this reduction. It can be speculated that loss of iNKT in these patients and in aging leads to the loss of the ability to repair vascular injury and thus promote atherogenesis.

CD1d-positive cells were reported to be present mainly in neovascularized atherosclerotic lesions isolated from patients who had experienced cardiovascular events in the past (symptomatic patients), and not in the plaques from asymptomatic patients, where they are barely detected [173]. The earlier study (using different antibodies) however reported that CD1d is abundantly expressed in mice by vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMCs) surrounding the blood vessels in the intestine, colon and other organs[197]. It would be of value to confirm the absence of CD1d expression in VSMCs surrounding healthy aorta.

iNKT cells were detected in atherosclerotic plaques [173] where they constitute 1-3% of CD3+ T cells. The proportion of CD161+ T cells among the T cells in plaques has been reported to be in the similar range of 0.3–2% [198]. The role of iNKT cells in the atherosclerotic plaques, as well as mechanism of their enrichment in the plaque are unknown. One can speculate that they are recruited into neovascularized lesions in a similar way they are recruited to liver (as activated T cells). It was reported that the levels of ICAM-1 expression in the plaque correlate with the severity of atherosclerosis [199].

In vitro, a subset of CD4-positive cells expressing CD161 (mainly represented by NKT cells) was shown to promote VSMC apoptosis via FasL/Fas activation [200]; it was suggested that this mechanism could contribute to reduced plaque stability. Of note, these cells were shown to possess a Th1-biased IL-18 receptor-positive phenotype [200].

#### 2.7.4 Conclusion and Open Questions.

Most of the available data suggest that NKT cells are proatherogenic in animal models, while data in humans on the pathophysiological role of these cells are less clear. Given the ability of iNKT cells to mature DCs depending on the presence of PRR stimulation[53], it is tempting to speculate that under physiological conditions, in the absence of pathogen recognition receptor stimulation, immature DCs could maintain the tolerance of the immune system to LDL by supporting the iNKT- mediated maturation of immature DCs into tolerogenic DCs (Figure 13 (below)). The presence of PPR activation (for instance TLR4 stimulation by bacterial products or by minimally modified LDL, which occurs during atherogensis), followed by the increased CD1d-mediated presentation of stimulatory NKT cell ligands and increased IL-12/IL-18 levels, may polarize NKT cell responses, leading to the NKT cell-mediated maturation of immature DCs (Figure 13 (below)). These inflammatory mature DCs can promote a cellular inflammatory response and can contribute to the disruption of tolerance to LDL [191].

In conclusion, several aspects have to be taken into account to fully address the role of NKT cells in atherosclerosis. Firstly, in all studies with  $\alpha$ -GalCer stimulation, soluble  $\alpha$ -GalCer was injected; this could result in iNKT cell anergy. The effect on atherosclerosis of DCs pulsed with  $\alpha$ -GalCer, which produce sustained iNKT cell expansion [201], should be addressed. Secondly, as chronic hyperlipidemia results in NKT cell anergy [192], the functional state of NKT cells in a particular experimental setting has to be analyzed in relation to the temporal window in which these cells become anergic. Thirdly, the possibility of turning the NKT cell response toward an atheroprotective one should be considered. In this context, the ability of DCs pulsed with  $\alpha$ -GalCer and LDL, and/or tolerized by IL-10, to limit the immunoinflammatory-related responses during atherosclerosis in the presence of TLR antagonists should be explored. Fourthly, the possibility of using the adjuvant properties

of  $\alpha$ -GalCer in DC-based vaccines designed to treat atherosclerosis should be explored [202]. Finally, characterizing the role of type II NKT cells in atherosclerosis will be of interest. Addressing all these aspects will improve our understanding of the biological role of NKT cells in atherosclerosis and may provide novel therapeutic targets for the immune-related aspects of atherosclerosis.



Figure 13. The CD1d-NKT cell axis in atherosclerosis: emerging concepts.

During atherosclerosis, in the absence of pathogen recognition receptor (PRR) stimulation (left side), immature DCs (iDC) could maintain the tolerance of the immune system to LDL by supporting the iNKT mediated maturation of immature DCs into tolerogenic mature DCs (tmDC). Tolerogenic DCs could then induce tolerance by elimination of a self-reactive T cell pool or by the polarization of naive CD4+ T cells into regulatory T cells. The presence of PPR activation [for instance TLR4 stimulation by bacterial products or by minimally modified LDL (mmLDL); right side] leads to an increase in the CD1d-mediated presentation of specific NKT-stimulatory lipids and to an increase in IL-12 expression by DCs (which is further enhanced by CD40-CD40L interaction). These immature DC-NKT cell interactions may promote the maturation of immature DCs into inflammatory mature DCs (mDC) and, thus, result in a cellular inflammatory response against LDL. Treg = T regulatory.

## Table 2. Effect of modulation of NKT activity on lesion sizes in mice models.

Approach	Mice model	Experimental design	Effect
Depletion or increase of	CD1d-/- vs. WT (female)	20w high-fat diet (HFD) starting at 10w of age [174].	59%↓ (AR)
NKT cell numbers	CD1d-/- LDLR-/- vs. LDLR-/- (both genders)	8 or 12w HFD starting at 5w of age [177].	= (TA)
	CD1d-/- LDLR-/- vs. LDLR-/- (both genders)	4 w HFD starting at 5w of age [177].	Male: $47\downarrow$ (TA) Female: = (TA)
	CD1d-/- ApoE-/- vs. ApoE-/- (female)	15w of age mice on chow diet [178].	26%↓ (AR)
	CD1d-/- ApoE-/- vs. ApoE-/- (male)	16w of age mice on chow diet [179].	68%↓ (AR)
	[CD1d-/- $\rightarrow$ LDLR-/-] bone marrow chimeric mice (BMC) vs. [WT $\rightarrow$ LDLR-/-] BMC mice (female)	4w after BM transplantation mice were placed on HFD for 5w [174].	39%↓ (AR)
	LDLR-/- RAG-/- recipient of CD1d- /- vs. WT B6 splenocytes (female)	After adoptive transfer of splenocytes 8- 10w old recipient mice were placed on HFD for 12w [181].	= (AR) = (Thoracic aorta)
	ApoE-/- thymectomized on a third day of life (3dTx ApoE-/-) vs. ApoE-/- subjected to sham operation (male)	8w HFD starting at 5-6w of age. In a separate experimental setup, just 1w before switching to HFD mice received (via IV injection in a tail vein) liver	52%↓ (AR)
	Male 3dTx ApoE-/- recipient of CD4+ vs. DN iNKT (male)	derived iNKT cells (CD4+ vs. DN) [182].	229%↑ (AR)
	Jα18-/- LDLR-/- vs. LDLR-/- (both genders)	8w HFD starting at 4w of age [180].	~20%↓ (AR) ~30%↓ (AA)
	LDLR-/- RAG-/- recipient of	After adoptive transfer of splenocytes 8-	62%↑ (AR)
	(female)	10w old recipient mice were placed on HFD for 12w [181].	= (thoracic aorta)
NKT cell stimulation by CD1d	ApoE-/- (female)	$\alpha$ -GalCer or OCH injections (IP) at 8, 10 and 12w of age, examination at 13w of age [174].	α-GalCer: 66%↑ (AR) OCH: 44%↑ (AR)
restricted lipid antigens		α-GalCer injections (IP, ow) from 8w of age to 18w of age, examination 1w after	= (AR) = (TA)
		last injection[174].	51%↓ (collagen)
	ApoE-/- (female)	$\alpha$ -GalCer injections (first IV followed by	50%↑ (AR)
	ApoE-/- CD1d-/- (female)	1P, tw) from 5 to 15w of age, examination 48 hours after last injection [178].	= (AR)
	ApoE-/- (male)	α-GalCer injections (IP, tw) from 4 to 14w of age, examination 2w after the last injection[179].	100%↑ (AR)
		α-GalCer injections (IP, tw) from 4 to 14w of age, examination 10w after the last injection[179].	15%↑ (AR) 60%↑ (distal aorta)
	LDLR-/- (male)	Perivascular collars were place around both carotid arteries of 10-12w old mice. HFD was initiated 2w before the operation and continued after operation. 7w long $\alpha$ - GalCer injections (IV and IP (50%/50%),	84%↓ (carotid arteries)
↑ increase in 1	ApoE-/- (male)	tw, starting after operation) [183].	= (carotid arteries)
- increase in le	sion areas; $\downarrow$ - decrease in lesion areas;	= - no change in lesion areas. Abbreviations: v	w - week(s); tw -

↑ - Increase in lesion areas; ↓ - decrease in lesion areas; = - no change in lesion areas. Abbreviations: w - week(s); tw - twice a week; ow - once a week; WT - wild type; HFD - high-fat diet; AR - aortic root; TA - total aorta; AA - aortic arch. Colors specify whether NKT cells exhibit atherogenic (red), atheroprotective (green) or neither (yellow) properties.

## 3 Specific Aims

To elucidate the role of iNKT cells in dyslipidemia I designed a project plan to meet the following aims of my PhD project:

- 1. Investigate whether the circulatory numbers of iNKT cell subtypes differ between patients with familial hypercholesterolemia (FH) and healthy individuals.
- 2. Investigate whether the function of iNKT cells, measured as the ability of iNKT cells to proliferate in peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC) proliferation essay upon stimulation of with  $\alpha$ -GalCer, is impaired in FH patients compared to control individuals.
- 3. Analyze the expression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC.
- 4. Determine the effect of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 a,b,c,d by immature human MDDCs.
- 5. Investigate the role of lipoproteins (LDL, VLDL, HDL) in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen  $\alpha$ -GalCer to APCs in an *in vitro* iNKT cell proliferation essay.
- Conduct numerical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, blood, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with normal and altered lipoprotein levels (ApoE<sup>-/-</sup>, LDLR-/-, ApoA-I-/-, hApoA-I transgenic).

## 4 Materials and methods

### 4.1 Materials

### 4.1.1 Equipment

Beckman DU-640 Spectrophotometer Bio-Rad iMark Microplate absorbance reader BD FACSCalibur Flow Cytometry System ALC 4236 centrifuge Eppendorf centrifuge 5415 D Eppendorf centrifuge 5810 R Beckman ultracentrifuge L-60 Beckman TL-100 ultracentrifuge Beckman Microfuge 18 Centrifuge Hermle Z400 centrifuge EuroClone SafeGrow 188 CO<sub>2</sub> incubator Hanna instruments pH211 Microprocessor pH Meter

Applied Biosystems GeneAmp PCR System 9700

#### 4.1.2 Reagents

PBS-57-loaded mouse CD1d tetramers were a generous gift from the NIH Tetramer Core Facility (TCF) at Emory University (Atlanta, GA, USA).

Anti-mouse TCRβ-APC, CD19-FITC and anti-human CD4-APC, 6B11-PE, CD1d-PE antibodies were purchased from BD Biosciences. Anti-mouse CD4-APC and anti-human CD8-APC, CD3-APC, CD19-FITC, CD14-FITC, CD19-FITC were purchased from Immunotools. Anti-human CD1a, CD1b and CD1c antibodies were purchased from Ancell.

KRN 7000 ( $\alpha$ -GalCer) was purchased from Cabru (ARCORE (MB), Italy), catalog number: 11208.

The following buffers were used:

#### PBS:

Prepare 1 liter of 10X PBS by combining:

2 g KCl

80 g NaCl

2 g KH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>

10.488 g Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>  $\bullet$  H<sub>2</sub>O (or 9.168 g Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub> anhydrous, or 11.5 g Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>  $\bullet$  2H<sub>2</sub>O, or 17.3 g Na<sub>2</sub>HPO<sub>4</sub>  $\bullet$  7H<sub>2</sub>O). Instead, to prepare 10X PBS, one can purchase PBS buffer (10X) powder (AppliChem, A0965,9010), weigh 95.5 g of the powder, add water up to 1 liter and mix.

Then dilute 10X PBS 10 times with water and adjust pH to 7.4

Staining buffer:

PBS (pH 7.4) containing 1% BSA and 0.04% Sodium Azide

MACS buffer:

PBS (pH 7.4) containing 2% FBS and 2mM EDTA.

ACK lysing buffer:

8.29 g NH<sub>4</sub>Cl (0.15 M)

1 g KHCO<sub>3</sub> (10.0 mM)

37.2 mg Na<sub>2</sub>EDTA (0.1 mM)

Add 800 ml of H<sub>2</sub>O and adjust pH to 7.2-7.4 with 1 N HCl

Add H<sub>2</sub>O to 1 liter total volume.

Filter sterilize through a  $0.2 - \mu m$  filter and store at room temperature.
### 4.1.3 Mouse strains

All experimental procedures were in accordance with the institutional guidelines for animal research. All mice (wild type, ApoE<sup>-/-</sup>, LDLR<sup>-/-</sup>, ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup>, hTGApoA-I) were purchased from the Jackson Laboratories (Bar Harbour, Maine, USA). They all were on C57BI/6J background. Additionally hTGApoA-I mice were on murine ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> background.

### 4.1.4 Patient cohorts

Institutional Ethics Committees approved the study and informed written consent was obtained from all participating subjects. The study was conducted according to the standards of the Declaration of Helsinki and Good Clinical Practice. Blood samples from 166 subjects from two independent cohorts (FH patients and control subjects enrolled from a free-living population) were analyzed.

FH patients, attending the Lipid Clinic at the Bassini hospital, were selected based on the MEDPED score (make early diagnosis to prevent early deaths). All FH patients were under statin therapy getting close to therapeutic goals (with average value of total cholesterol 208 mg/dl, LDL cholesterol 129 mg/dl).

### 4.2 Methods

- 4.2.1 Isolation of human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC)
- Draw ≥ 15 ml of blood from median cubital vein of patient at the hospital and collect it into EDTA tubes for blood collection (violet caps). Mix to make sure that blood does not coagulate.
- Transfer the blood into research laboratory. Equally distribute blood into 15 ml Falcon tubes (~ 10ml per tube) and centrifuge them for 12 minutes at 1510 g, break on (3000 rpm, swing bucket rotor ALC 5531, radius (at horizontal position) = 15 cm, ALC 4236 centrifuge).
- 3. Remove plasma and collect the white layer (buffy coat) into a new 15 ml tube (~2-4 ml).
- 4. Dilute buffy coat up to 13 ml total volume with PBS.
- 5. Transfer 3.5 ml of LSM (lymphocyte separation media) into a new 15 ml tube and overlay it with diluted buffy coat.
- 6. Centrifuge at 1600 rpm (break off) for 35 min.
- 7. Gently remove the top plasma layer and transfer PBMC ring into a new tube.
- Add PBS (to improve yield use 2%FBS containing PBS for all washing steps if incubation in lipoprotein deficient conditions is not planned) up to 12 ml and centrifuge (1st wash) at 1200 rpm (break on high) for 12 min.
- 9. Remove supernatant. Resuspend cells in 2ml of PBS gently using 1ml pipetman (note: resuspension in small volume helps to avoid cell clumps).

- 10. Add PBS up to 12 ml, shake gently and centrifuge (2nd wash) again (same conditions).
- 11. Remove supernatant. Resuspend cells in 2ml of PBS gently using 1ml pipetman.
- 12. Add PBS up to 12 ml, shake gently and centrifuge (3rd wash) again, now at 1000 rpm (break on high) for 12 min (note: final washing step at lower speed helps to minimize platelet contamination).
- 13. Remove supernatant. Resuspend cells in 2ml of serum free RPMI-1640 or Aim V medium (1x pen/str, 1x glutamine, 1x Na pyruvate). Observe the cells under light microscope (40x). If platelets are still present at high levels perform additional washing step (note: failure to remove the platelets results in lower iNKT cell proliferation in PMBC proliferation essay).
- 14. Count cells with hemocytometer (HYCOR KOVA<sup>®</sup> GLASSTIC<sup>®</sup> SLIDE 10 WITH GRIDS). To count cells add 20 μl of PBMC sample to the counting chamber, count cells in 10 random small squares at 40x magnification, determine the average number of cells per square, multiply by 90000 to obtain the cell concentration (number of cells/ml).
- 4.2.2 iNKT cell in vitro proliferation essay
- 1. Divide PBMC samples into several 15 ml Falcon tubes if different serum conditions are used.
- 2. Dilute the PBMC samples appropriately (optimal final PBMC concentration for the essay is 0.5 million of PBMC per ml) in serum free RPMI-1640 or Aim V medium (1x pen/str, 1x glutamine, 1x Na pyruvate).
- 3. Plate cells into 24 well plate (1 ml per well).
- 4. Add serum to the wells if necessary.
- 5. Add 5ul (100U) of IL-2 (from 20U/ul stock) into all wells.
- 6. Add lipoproteins if necessary.
- 7. Make a 10x dilution of α-GalCer stock solution (stock tube is 20 µl of α-GalCer solution of concentration 200µg/ml=200ng/µl in DMSO) with complete RPMI 1640 medium. 10 times diluted α-GalCer solution will have concentration 20ng/ul. The stock solution (200µg/ml in DMSO) was prepared by heating up to 80°C and sonicating. Note: sonication has to be performed in an original glass tube (it does not work in epi tube).
- 8. Add 5  $\mu$ l of  $\alpha$ -GalCer (to a final concentration of 100 ng/ml) into appropriate wells.
- 9. Incubate plates at 37°C in CO<sub>2</sub> incubator for 10 days.
- 10. Continue with preparation of sample for flow cytometry analysis (described in the flow cytometry section 4.2.14).

### 4.2.3 Isolation of lipoproteins (LDL/VLDL/HDL) from human plasma

We adopted a method for isolation of lipoproteins (VLDL, LDL and HDL) from human plasma described in 1955 by Havel R.J. *et al* [203]. It is based on the principle of ultracentrifugal flotation (Archimedes' principle

of buoyancy) – lipoproteins float up to the top by Archimedes' force created due to the centrifugation. Each type of lipoprotein is isolated from plasma by repeated centrifugations after progressively raising the non-protein solvent density of plasma from 1.006 g/ml to 1.019 g/ml (for VLDL isolation), to 1.063 g/ml (for LDL isolation) and finally to 1.21 g/ml (for HDL isolation) with potassium bromide (KBr). Below is the detailed protocol:

- Draw ~30-70 ml of blood from median cubital vein of patient at the hospital and collect it into EDTA tubes for blood collection (violet caps). Mix to make sure that blood does not coagulate.
- Transfer the blood into research laboratory. Equally distribute blood into 15 ml Falcon tubes (~ 10ml per tube) and centrifuge them for 12 minutes at 1510 g, break on (3000 rpm, swing bucket rotor ALC 5531, radius (at horizontal position) = 15 cm, ALC 4236 centrifuge).
- 3. Collect top plasma layer and transfer it into a single 50 ml Falcon tube (can be stored at 4°C for up to 2 days).
- 4. Bring the non-protein solvent density of the plasma from 1.006 g/ml to 1.019 g/ml by adding 0.03927 ml of KBr solution with density 1.35 g/ml per every milliliter of plasma. The formula for the calculation of this volume is:

$$X = Volume \ of \ KBr \ solution \ of \ density \ \rho(s) \ to \ add \ per \ 1 \ ml \ of \ plasma = \frac{\rho(f) - \rho(f)}{\rho(s) - \rho(f)}$$

...

....

Where,

- $\rho(f)$  final non-protein density of the solvent
- $\rho(i)$  initial non-protein density of the solvent
- $\rho(s)$  density of added KBr solution (we use 1.35 g/ml density of KBr solution)

It is derived from conservation of mass equation:

$$\rho(i) * 1ml + \rho(s) * X = (1ml + X) * \rho(f)$$

- Distribute plasma with corrected density into polycarbonate 13×51mm Beckman tubes (open-top, thickwall (for ultracentrifugation), Cat. Number: 349622). Add ~2-2.5 ml per tube, maximum 6 tubes per centrifugation.
- 6. Gently, using glass Pasteur pipette with latex bulb, overlay the mixture with small volume of KBr solution of the same density (~0.5-1cm in height). This process is called stratification.
- 7. Balance the tubes on the weighing machine.
- Centrifuge tubes using TL-100 ultracentrifuge (Beckman rotor TLA 100.3) at 100000 rpm (540000g) per 2 hours.
- Gently collect (using glass Pasteur pipette with latex bulb) and combine top VLDL layers into a single 15 ml Falcon tube (normally the total collected volume from 6 tubes is less than 2.5 ml).

- 10. Combine VLDL depleted solutions from 6 tubes into a single 50 ml Falcon tube and bring the density of the mixture to 1.063 g/ml by adding 0.1533ml of KBr solution (density 1.35 g/ml) per every milliliter of the mixture.
- 11. Distribute the mixture in to tubes, stratify it with KBr solution of the mixture density (1.063 g/ml) and balance the tubes by repeating steps 5 to 7.
- 12. Centrifuge as in step 8 (100000 rpm) but for 2 hours and 30 minutes.
- 13. Gently collect (using glass Pasteur pipette with latex bulb) and combine top LDL layers into a single 15 ml Falcon tube (normally the total collected volume from 6 tubes is less than 2.5 ml).
- 14. Combine VLDL/LDL depleted solutions from 6 tubes into a single 50 ml Falcon tube and bring the density of the mixture to 1.21 g/ml by adding 0.2335 g of solid KBr per every milliliter of the mixture.
- 15. Distribute the mixture in to tubes, stratify it with KBr solution of the mixture density (1.21 g/ml) and balance the tubes by repeating steps 5 to 7.
- 16. Centrifuge as in step 8 (100000 rpm) but for 4 hours.
- 17. Gently collect (using glass Pasteur pipette with latex bulb) and combine top HDL layers into a single 15 ml Falcon tube (normally the total collected volume from 6 tubes is less than 2.5 ml).
- 18. Prepare a desalting column (PD-10, Beckman, Cat. Number: 17-0851-01). If a new column is used equilibrate it by filling it up to the top with PBS and letting the buffer to enter the column bed completely (by gravity), repeat this equilibration step 4 times. If a column was used before (washed, kept closed and filled with PBS), just let the buffer to enter the column.
- 19. After the buffer (PBS) entered the column bed apply VLVD sample (maximum 2.5 ml) to the column and let it enter the column bed by gravity.
- 20. Collect the desalted lipoprotein sample into a new 15 ml Falcon tube.
- 21. Wash the column 5 times with PBS by filling the column to the top with PBS and letting the buffer enter the column by gravity.
- 22. Add 100x EDTA solution (to 1x final concentration, 100x stock concentration is 50 mg/ml) to prevent oxidation of lipoproteins.
- 23. Filter the lipoprotein mixture into a sterile 1 ml Falcon tube through the 0.22 μm sterilized filter (PES membrane).
- 24. Perform steps 19-23 for LDL and HDL samples.
- 25. Determine protein concentration of the lipoprotein samples by Lawry essay and store them at 4°C for maximum 1 week (better no longer than 2 days).

### 4.2.4 Preparation of lipoprotein deficient serum (LPDS) from human plasma

The method for preparation of LPDS was adapted from protocol published by Goldstein J.L. *et al* [204]. The detailed protocol is provided below.

- 1. Measure the volume of available plasma or serum.
- 2. Adjust the non-protein solvent density from 1.006g/ml to 1.25g/ml with KBr (0.3981 g KBr per every ml of plasma).
- Distribute plasma with adjusted density into polycarbonate Beckman tube (with cap, capacity 26.3 ml, 25 x 89 mm, Cat. Number 355654). Make sure there is at least 20 ml of plasma per tube. Balance the tubes with caps.
- 4. Centrifuge for 72 hours at 40000 rpm (4°C) using 60L ultracentrifuge (rotor type 50.2 Ti).
- 5. Remove the floated lipoprotein layer.
- 6. Transfer LPDS with a glass pipette into Spectrum dialysis bag (Cat. Number 132650, MWCO: 6000-8000 daltons, flat width 23 mm, diameter 14.6 mm, volume/length 1.7 ml/cm, length 30m).
- 7. Close the bag, make sure there is enough air in the closed bag (since it will expand during dialysis).
- 8. Dialyze for 18 hours in 5 liters of dialysis buffer:

EDTA: 0.001%

NaCl: 0.9%

Tris: 0.1M, pH 7.4

- 9. Add thrombin (20 Units/ml).
- 10. Remove the precipitate with glass rod.
- 11. Transfer LPDS into the tube of the same type and centrifuge (same rotor, same centrifuge) at 21000 rpm for 1 hour 30 minute (4°C).
- 12. Transfer LPDS to a 50 ml Falcon tube.
- 13. Measure the volume and bring it back to the original one by adding PBS.
- 14. Heat inactivate LPDS (to inactivate compliment) for 30 minutes at 56°C water bath.
- 15. Measure the protein concentration (described in chapter 4.2.6) and make sure there is no cholesterol in LPDS by determining its presence in cholesterol essay (described in chapter 4.2.5).
- 16. Sterilize by passing through 0.22  $\mu$ m sterilized syringe filter into sterile 50 ml Falcon tube.
- 17. Store frozen at -20°C.

## 4.2.5 Cholesterol essay

- Add 0, 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 10, 15, 20 μl (in duplicates) of cholesterol standard solution (200mg/dl, Sclavo Diagnistics S.P.A.) to the wells of 96 well plate.
- 2. Add 2µL of plasma (or 20-40 µl LPDS) to the wells (also in duplicates)
- 3. Add 200 µL of Cholesterol CP reagent (ABX Pentra, Cat. Number: A11A01634).
- 4. Incubate at 37°C for 20/30 minutes.
- 5. Measure the optical density at 490/495 nm using iMark Microplate absorbance reader (Bio-Rad Laboratories Inc., Cat. Number 168-1130).
- 4.2.6 Lowry method for protein concentration determination

We adapted a method described by Lowry O.H. *et al* [205] to determine the concentration of proteins in our samples. The detailed procedure is described below.

6. Prepare solutions A, B and Folin:

### Solution A :

Sodium hydroxide 0.1 N (4 g/l)

Sodium bicarbonate 2% (20 g/l, anhydrous)

### Solution B :

Copper(II) sulfate 0.5%

Potassium sodium tartrate 1%

Sodium hydroxide 0.1 N (4 g/l)

### Folin solution:

Mix 1:1 H<sub>2</sub>O with Folin-Ciocalteu's phenol reagent (2N, Sigma Cat. Number F9252-500ml)

- 7. Prepare standards and sample by transferring 0, 5, 10, 20, 30 and 40 µl of 1mg/ml BSA stock (prepared in distilled water, 1ml aliquots, kept frozen at -20°C) and adequate volumes of samples into borosilicate Pyrex glass tubes (13×100mm, Corning Cat. Number: 99445-13). Prepare duplicates of each sample and standard.
- 8. Bring the volume up to 200  $\mu$ l with distilled water.
- 9. Add 13  $\mu$ l of 10% SDS solution (prepared in water) to every tube.
- 10. Mix solutions A and B in a ratio 50:1. Call it a solution C.
- 11. Add 1ml of solution C to all of the tubes (containing samples or standards with SDS) and incubate the tubes for 10 minutes at 37°C water bath.
- 12. Add 100 µl of Folin solution to every tube and incubate the tubes for additional 20 minutes at 37°C water bath.

- 13. Transfer the contents of the tubes to 1.5 ml cuvettes (Kartell S.P.A., Cat. Number: 1938, Semi Micro Family) and measure the optical density at 550 nm.
- 14. Calculate protein concentrations based on the standard curve and dilution factors (if sample was diluted).
- 4.2.7 Generation of human immature monocyte derived dendritic cells (MDDCs) Stock solutions:
- GM-CSF: 200000 Units/ml in 50ul aliquots.
- IL-4: 100000 Units/ml in 50ul aliquots.

Procedure:

- Plate PBMC in 6 well plates at a density of 8x106 cells per well in 3ml complete RPMI-1640 culture medium (10% FBS) and incubate at 37<sup>o</sup> C and 5% CO2 for 1 h.
- Carefully discard media with non-adherent fraction and gently wash cells with PBS 3-5 times. Using regular binocular light microscope check for the presence of lymphocytes after washes 3 to 5. Stop washing after no more lymphocyte contamination is observed.
- 3. Add warm complete medium to adherent cells containing GM-CSF 300 U/ml (1.5 ul of stock/ml) final concentration and IL-4 200 U/ml (2ul of stock/ml) final concentration.
- 4. Incubate for 5 days.

# 4.2.8 Isolation of murine hepatic mononuclear cells

The protocol for preparation of hepatic mononuclear cells was modified from protocols suggested by Blom K.G. *et al* [206] and Watarai et al [207].

- To prepare anesthetics (Avertine) dissolve 300mg of 2,2,2-Tribromoethanol in 300ul of tertiary amyl alcohol by energetic vortexing (better place it on a shaker for overnight shaking, note: cover the epi tube with aluminum foil to avoid exposure to light). Add the mix to 11.7 ml of H<sub>2</sub>O in 15 ml Falcon tube and mix energetically. Cover in aluminum foil and store at 4°C.
- 2. Prepare tubes filled with appropriate solutions for organ collection. Label them.
  - a) For liver: 50 ml Falcon tube filled with RPMI-1640 (4% FBS).
  - b) For blood: empty epi tube and empty 15 ml Falcon tube.
  - c) For spleen: 50 ml Falcon tube with 70 μm strainer on top. At least 50 ml of PBS with 0.1% BSA and 2mM EDTA per spleen should be prepared.
  - d) For adipose tissue: epi tube containing 1 ml of PBS with 5% BSA. At least 50 ml of PBS with 5% BSA per mouse should be prepared.
  - e) For lymph nodes: epi filled with 1 ml of RPMI-1460 medium with 2% FBS.

- 3. Prepare syringe pre-filled with 60µl of 0.05M EDTA (in water, 10% of blood volume).
- 4. Prepare staining buffer (1% BSA, 0.04% Na Azide in PBS).
- 5. Collect a mouse from animal facility.
- 6. An esthetize a mouse with  $250-300\mu$ l of Avertin solution.
- 7. Fix forelegs upward and hind legs downward with pins and swab a mouse with 70% (vol/vol) ethanol/H2O.
- 8. Open the abdominal and chest cavities by single incision using tweezers and scissors. At the shoulder joints and at tail area cut laterally.
- Draw ~ 500-600ul of blood from the heart using 1 ml syringe prefilled with 60μl EDTA and transfer it into epi tube. Make sure that the blood is mixed with anticoagulant (continue with blood in chapter 4.2.12).
- 10. Cut the axillary vein and artery, exsanguinate whole blood before the removal of the liver.
- 11. Remove liver, let it bleed for at least 30 seconds.
- 12. Optional (recommended): insert a 25-gauge needle into the portal vein, attach a syringe containing 5 ml of ice-cold HBSS to the needle and very slowly inject 3-5 ml of HBSS to eliminate the blood.
- 13. Transfer liver into 50ml Falcon tube filled with 50ml of RPMI 1640 medium (4% FBS).
- 14. Collect spleen directly on the top of the strainer (continue with spleen in chapter 4.2.11)
- 15. Collect epididymal adipose tissue (AT) into epi tube containing 1 ml of PBS with 5% BSA (continue with AT in chapter 4.2.9).
- Collect cardiac and inguinal LNs into different epi tubes containing 1 ml of RPMI-1460 medium with 2%
  FBS (continue with LNs in chapter 4.2.10).
- 17. Transfer the content of 50 ml Falcon tube (containing liver) onto 10ml petri dish. Mince the organ into small pieces with surgical scissors and force the pieces gently through a 200 mm-gauge stainless steel mesh using a sterile syringe plunger. Transfer mechanically disrupted mix back into 50 ml Falcon tube.
- 18. Centrifuge the suspension at 620 rpm (60 g) with the off-brake setting for 1 min at room temperature (RT).
- 19. Transfer the resulting supernatant (45 ml) containing intrahepatic immune cells (IHIC) to a new tube and centrifuge at 1720 rpm (480 g) with the high-brake setting for 8 min at RT.
- 20. Resuspend the pellet in 10 ml of 37.5% Percoll solution (37.5% Percoll, 3,75% of 10x PBS and 58.75% of RPMI 1640 medium, all %s are by volume).
- 21. Centrifuge at 850 g (2270 rpm) with the off-brake setting for 30 min at RT.

- 22. Resuspend the pellet in 2 ml of ACK lysis buffer, incubate at RT for 3 min, then supplement with 1 ml FBS and with RPMI-1640 medium up to 10 ml total volume.
- 23. Centrifuge 480 g (1720 rpm) with the high-brake setting for 8 min at RT.
- 24. Remove supernatant and resuspend the pellet in ~ 300-600ul of staining buffer, continue with staining for flow cytometry analysis (described in chapter 4.2.14).
- 4.2.9 Isolation of lymphocytes from murine epididymal adipose tissue
  - 18. Cut epididymal AT from the mouse and collect into epi tube containing 1 ml of PBS with 5% BSA.
  - 19. Transfer fat into the well of 6 well plate (or 35 mm petri dish). Add 1 ml of PBS with 5% BSA for a total volume of 2 ml.
  - 20. Add 20  $\mu$ l of Calcium Chloride stock (500mM, 100x, prepared in dH<sub>2</sub>O).
  - 21. Add 20 µl of Collagenase II stock (200mg/ml, prepared in PBS).
  - 22. Incubate for 20 minutes at 37°C with agitation.
  - 23. Agitate by pipetting up and down, then pass through 70 μm strainer using plunger from 5ml syringe and collect in 50 ml Falcon tube by pouring PBS + 5% BSA through the strainer up to a total volume of 20 ml. Centrifuge at 1600 rpm for 5 minutes, break on.
  - 24. ACK the pellet for 5 minutes with 2 ml of ACK.
  - 25. Add up to 25 ml of PBS +5% BSA.
  - 26. Centrifuge at 1600 rpm for 5 minutes, break on.
  - 27. Resuspend the pellet in 200  $\mu$ l of staining buffer for staining and flow cytometry analysis (described in chapter 4.2.14).
- 4.2.10 Isolation of lymphocytes from murine lymph nodes
  - 1. Collect lymph nodes (each type separately) into 1 ml of RPMI-1640 medium (2% FBS). Cut the LNs with small scissors.
  - Transfer LN mixture (1 ml) into the well of 6 well plate (or 35 mm petri dish). Add 1 additional ml of RPMI-1640 medium to a total volume of 2 ml.
  - 3. Add 20  $\mu$ l of Calcium Chloride stock (500mM, 100x, prepared in dH<sub>2</sub>O).
  - 4. Add 20 μl of Collagenase II stock (200mg/ml, prepared in PBS).
  - 5. Incubate for 20 minutes at 37°C with agitation, pipette to complete the digestion.
  - 6. Collect into epi tube and spin at 1500 rpm in microcentrifuge for 5 minutes.
  - Resuspend in 1 ml of RPMI-1640 (20% FBS), transfer to a well of 24 well plate and incubate for 1 hour at 37°C, 5% CO<sub>2</sub>.

- 8. Collect cells into the epi tube. Centrifuge at 1500 rpm for 5 minutes.
- 9. Resuspend in 1 ml of staining buffer.
- 10. Count cells and stain ~ 3 million of cells in 100  $\mu$ l volume (staining and flow cytometry is discussed in chapter 4.2.14).

### 4.2.11 Isolation of murine splenocytes

For isolation of splenocytes always use PBS containing 0.1% BSA and 2 mM EDTA. Preheat it to RT.

- Place a cell strainer in the 50 ml Falcon tube. Transfer the spleen and 1 ml PBS directly into the 70μm cell strainer. Remove the plunger from a 5 ml syringe and use the black rubber end to mash the spleen. Release the splenocytes into the tube. Use grinding circular movements to homogenize the tissue. Rinse the filter at regular intervals with PBS. Continue to mash the spleen until all that remains is the white connective tissue of the outer membrane. Make up to the full volume of the tube with PBS (total 30 ml). Note: this has to be done immediately after removing the spleen from the mouse.
- Centrifuge at 400 × g (1600rpm, 15cm radius, a swing bucket rotor, break off) for 10 minutes at room temperature and aspirate supernatant. The resulting cell pellet should be red in color. The supernatant may appear cloudy, due to smaller particles that cannot be centrifuged at this setting.
- 3. Resuspend the pellet in 5 ml of ACK Lysis Buffer. Incubate at room temperature for 5 minutes with occasional shaking. Stop the reaction by diluting the Lysis Buffer with 30 ml of PBS.
- 4. Spin the cells (400xg, 10 min, break off), carefully remove the supernatant and resuspend the pellet in 2 ml of the staining buffer (1% BSA, 0.04% Sodium Azide solution in PBS).
- 5. Count the cells using a hemacytometer.
- 6. Dilute with staining buffer to stain 1 mln of cells in 100ul.
- 4.2.12 Isolation of murine PBMC
  - Transfer 450-700ul of blood into a fresh epi tube. Transfer 450 μl of blood into 15 ml Falcon tube. Add
    2.5 ml of ACK lysis buffer and incubate for 10 minutes at RT (the sample becomes transparent).
  - 2. Stop the lysis by addition of 1 ml of FBS and RPMI 1640 medium up to total volume of 10 ml.
  - 3. Centrifuge 8 min at 480g (1700 rpm on our centrifuge, radius of rotor is 15 cm), break on.
  - 4. Remove the supernatant and resuspend the pellet in ~ 250  $\mu$ l of staining buffer (1% BSA, 0.04% Na Azide in PBS).
  - 5. Divide the content of the tube into 2 epi tubes (100ul each). The sample is ready for staining and flow cytometry analysis (described at chapter 4.2.14).

### 4.2.13 Experimental treatment of mice

All experimental procedures were in accordance with the institutional guidelines for animal research. Mice were fed chow diet and were sacrificed at 6 months of age with an injection of Avertin 2,5% (Sigma-Aldrich Co., USA). All  $\alpha$ -GalCer injections were administered intraperitoneally 3 days before the mice were sacrificed. Total 4µg of  $\alpha$ -GalCer was injected in a 200 µl volume. To prepare  $\alpha$ -GalCer solution for injection  $\alpha$ -GalCer powder (250 µg) in a glass tube was diluted with 1.25 ml of physiological solution (0.9% NaCl) containing 0.5% polysorbate (Tween 20) to a concentration 200 µg/ml with heating up to 80-85°C and sonicating. The heating to 80-85°C should continue until the solution turns cloudy. This is ok. Bring it to RT and it will become clear quickly. Note: sonication is not necessary if solution is clear but if performed, sonication has to be performed in an original glass vial (it does not work in plastic epi tube!). This stock solution was aliquoted in 60 µl aliquots. On a day of injection an aliquot was diluted in an epi tube 10 times with physiological solution (0.9% NaCl) containing 0.5% polysorbate (Tween 20). Incubate the epi at 55°C for 5 minutes. Solution (concentration of  $\alpha$ -GalCer - 20µg/ml) is ready for injection. Inject intraperitoneally using the "two-man" method[208].

### 4.2.14 Flow cytometry

Whole blood from each subject was collected in EDTA anticoagulated vacutainer tube (with violet cap). Samples were stained and fixed within the day of collection. One channel (FITC) was used as a dump channel to exclude nonspecific staining (CD19-FITC (Immunotools), CD14-FITC (Immunotools)). Three separate stainings were performed for each sample to analyze CD3+ (APC, Immunotools), CD4+ (APC, BD) and CD8+ (APC, Immunotools) iNKT cells respectively. iNKT were identified by 6B11-PE antibodies (BD).

Same staining strategy was used to stain **PBMC**. The following procedure was used to prepare PBMC samples for staining:

- 1. After 8-10 days of incubation gently remove the cells from each well (24 well plate format) into 1.5 ml eppendorf tube by pipetting them up and down off the bottom of the well (they detach easily).
- 2. Centrifuge eppies at 1000 rpm for 10 minutes in microcentrifuge. Remove the supernatant.
- Resuspend cells gently by pipetting up/down with P200 pipetman (25 times on day 8-10, 10 times on day 0) in 100 µl of staining buffer (1% BSA, 0.04% Sodium Azide solution in PBS). Proper pipetting is used to disrupt iNKT colonies into single cells. Incubate 15 min at RT to allow proper blocking (by BSA).
- Add antibodies. Incubate in the dark (RT) for 40 min. Add 600 ul of BD lysis buffer (or MACS buffer) to each tube, transfer the contents from each tube into FACS tubes and analyze by flow cytometry.
   For staining murine mononuclear cells the following staining strategy was used:

- 1. Distribute cells resuspended in staining buffer into epi tubes (100 µl for each staining).
- Block non-specific staining by adding FC-block (1 μl) to 100 μl of cells resuspended in staining buffer (4°C, 30 minutes).
- 3. Centrifuge loaded and unloaded NIH CD1d-tetramers (PE) briefly in a microcentrifuge. Add 0.8 ul of CD1d tetramer to the sample and incubate for 30 min at 4°C.
- 4. Add 1 ul of anti-CD19-FITC and 1ul of anti-TCRb-APC antibodies and incubate for 30 min at 4°C.
- Add 600 ul of BD lysis buffer (or MACS buffer) and analyze by flow cytometry. Note: all murine samples should be analyzed on the day of staining. Keep at at 4°C before the analysis. Human samples, if fixed by BD lysing/fixing solution, can be analyzed at the 48 hour period.

### 4.2.15 Statistical analysis

iNKT cell numbers and proliferation indices were compared between control and FH patients using Student's t-test or Mann-Whitney U-test. Correlation between the percentage of total iNKT cells and the CD4+iNKT/total iNKT ratio was determined by Pearson's correlation coefficient and Spearman correlation coefficient. As iNKT cell distribution is skewed, when necessary, the percentages of iNKT cells were logtransformed for the purpose of analysis. P value <0.05 was considered statistically significant. We performed statistical analyses using SPSS software (Released in 2011, IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, version 20.0, IBM Corp., Armonk, NY, USA) and GraphPad Prism software (Released in 2007, GraphPad Prism version 5.00 for Windows, GraphPad Software Inc., San Diego, CA, USA).

## 5 Results

### 5.1 Numerical characterization of iNKT cell subsets in patients with Familial Hypercholesterolemia

Familial Hypercholesterolemia (FH) is a dominantly inherited genetic disorder characterized by high levels of low-density lipoprotein (LDL) and early cardiovascular disease (occurring with frequency 1 in 500 people in the case of heterozygous FH; and 1 in a million in the case of homozygous FH)[209]. FH patients, attending the Lipid Clinic at the Bassini hospital, were selected based on the MEDPED score (make early diagnosis to prevent early deaths, developed by the US MedPed Program, based on cut points for total cholesterol concentrations). Rare mutations of LDLR, ApoB or PCSK9 were detected in 60% of patients. All patients were under statin therapy getting close to therapeutic goals (with average value of total cholesterol 208 mg/dl, LDL cholesterol 129 mg/dl).





FH patients exhibit a significant decrease (control patients:  $40.8 \pm 4.2$  (±SEM), N=31; FH patients: 19.2  $\pm$  3.5 (±SEM); N=26; \*P<0.01 (T test, statistical power=94.8%), P<0.001 (MW test)) of CD4 positive iNKT compared to age and sex matched controls, while the difference in total iNKT cell frequencies between the groups did not reach statistical significance (control patients: 0.0984  $\pm$  0.0235 (±SEM), N=31; FH patients: 0.2261  $\pm$  0.0663 (±SEM); N=26; P=0.079 (T test with Welch's correction, statistical power: 56.8%), P=0.074 (MW test)).

The percentages of circulating invariant NKT (iNKT) cells (out of CD3+ cells) were investigated in 26 FH patients and 31 age/sex matched control individuals by FACS analysis of the whole blood samples. iNKT cells

were detected by 6B11 (which mark the invariant chain of the iNKT TCR) and anti-CD3 antibodies. CD4+ iNKT and CD4- iNKT subsets were further analyzed. We report that FH patients present a significant decreased percentage of CD4 positive iNKT ( $40.8 \pm 4.2$  versus  $19.2 \pm 3.5$  ( $\pm$ SEM), P < 0.01, T test) compared to age and sex matched controls, while the total iNKT cell frequencies are similar between FH patients and controls (Figure 14 (above)).

Another interesting observation obtained from this study is the negative correlation (Figure 15 (below)) between the percentage of total iNKT cells (out of lymphocytes) and the percentage of CD4+ iNKT cells out of iNKT cells, suggesting that high iNKT cells frequencies result from the expansion of double negative (DN) iNKT cells.



%CD4+ iNKT out of total iNKT %CD4+ iNKT out of total iNKT Figure 15. Negative correlation between total iNKT and CD4+iNKT/total-iNKT ratio.

A: Pearson correlation coefficient = - 0.38; P(2-tailed) = 0.004; Spearman correlation= -0.447; P(2-tailed) < 0.001; N=57; R<sup>2</sup>=0.144. B: Pearson correlation coefficient = - 0.453; P(2-tailed) < 0.001; Spearman correlation= -0.447; P(2-tailed) < 0.001; N=57; R<sup>2</sup>=0.205.

Of note, CD4+ iNKT cell numbers determined from the whole blood samples were more than two times lower than the ones determined from samples prepared from isolated PBMCs (0.038% vs 0.08%). It is likely that procedure of isolating PBMC results in an increased non-specific staining which is critical when performing flow cytometry with rare cell types (< 0.1% of T cells). Figure 16 (below) depictures color dot plot analyses of samples prepared from whole blood and PBMC. Clearly, there is less non-specific staining in the whole blood sample staining (there is more defined population of CD4+ iNKT cells in the whole blood staining).



Figure 16. iNKT cell flow cytometry analyses from samples prepared from whole blood and from PBMC. Gated on lymphocytes from which 'sticky' cells were dumped.

Non-specific staining can be neglected when working with less rare cell frequencies (> 0.15%). The analysis of data obtained from PBMC samples also showed negative correlation between iNKT cell frequencies (this time out of all lymphocytes) and percentage of CD4+iNKT out of total iNKT (Figure 17) since the correlation mainly results from high iNKT frequency data points.



%CD4+ iNKT out of total iNKT %CD4+ iNKT out of total iNKT Figure 17. Negative correlation between total iNKT and CD4+iNKT/total-iNKT ratio.

A: Pearson correlation coefficient = - 0.55; P(2-tailed) < 0.001; Spearman correlation= -0.539; P(2-tailed) < 0.001; N=71; R<sup>2</sup>=0.303. **B**: Pearson correlation coefficient = - 0.587; P(2-tailed) < 0.001; Spearman correlation= -0.539; P(2-tailed) < 0.001; N=71; R<sup>2</sup>=0.345. Note: samples were prepared from PBMCs.

To conclude, we stress the major drawback of our studies - all our FH patients were treated with statins and their lipoprotein levels were normal. Importantly, the only patient who was not on statin treatment showed dramatically increased circulatory iNKT cell levels (Figure 18 (below)). Statins indeed are known to impair CD1d mediated presentation[210].



# Figure 18. iNKT cells frequency was extremely high in a single FH patients without statin therapy.

Gated on lymphocytes. FITC was used as a dump channel (CD19/14-FITC). Dumped cells are gated out.

The observed correlation between total iNKT and CD4+ iNKT/total-iNKT ration suggests that that circulatory iNKT cell levels are actually increased in FH patients and one just has to collect more data to reach the statistical significance. Both the decrease in Th2-like iNKT (CD4+ iNKT) and the increase in Th1-like iNKT (DN iNKT) are atherogenic, since Th1 type immune responses are known to be atherogenic, while Th2 immunity is atheroprotective (depending on a stage of a lesion)[211]. As noted before, similar result (decrease in CD4+ iNKT and increase in DN iNKT) was observed in long-term type I diabetes patients. This similarity strengthens the known link between the diseases[212].

### 5.2 Functional characterization of iNKT cell subsets in patients with Familial Hypercholesterolemia

To investigate functional properties of iNKT cells PBMC were isolated from 24 FH and 14 control patients, plated on plastic plates (1 million of cells per well, 24 well plate format), and incubated for 10 days in the 1 ml of RPMI1640 media (containing L-glutamine, Na-Pyruvate, pen/strep and 10% FBS) in the presence of IL-2 (100 U/ml) and  $\pm \alpha$ -GalCer (100 ng/ml). Cells were further processed and analyzed by flow cytometry. Our data show

that both total iNKT and CD4+ iNKT cell abilities to proliferate following  $\alpha$ -GalCer stimulation are impaired in FH patients under statin treatment (Figure 19 (below)).



The fold of increase in total and CD4+ iNKT cells numbers after 10 day incubation of PBMCs (isolated from control and FH patients) in the presence of α-GalCer and IL-2. **A**: Control: 93.6±24; FH: 40.3±10; P<0.01 (MW test); **B**: Control: 114.4±39; FH: 54.5±15.1; P<0.05 (MW test). Data format: average ± SEM.

Data suggest that some of the FH patients (but not all) have a reduced ability to respond to  $\alpha$ -GalCer in PBMC proliferation essay. Of note, out of 24 FH patient (identified by MEDPED score) 11 were analyzed for the presence of mutations in LDLR, ApoB and PCSK9 genes. Mutation in one of the genes was confirmed for 6 of them. All these 6 patients had reduced iNKT cell proliferation (below 50 fold).

A rarer CD8+ iNKT cell subset showed a reduced ability to proliferate (compared to CD4+ and DN iNKT subsets). We observed no statistically significant difference between control and FH patients in CD8+ iNKT cell proliferation (Figure 20 (below)).

Certainly it would be more interesting to compare the ability of iNKT cells to proliferate in PBMC proliferation essay between normolipidemic and hyperlipidemic patients which did not receive statin therapy. Importantly, since (as discussed in the chapter 5.5) the ability of iNKT cells to proliferate in PBMC proliferation essay is very sensitive to the PBMC concentration, it would be of value to compare iNKT cell proliferation abilities in the essay between patients with low and high lymphocyte count and low/high red blood cell count.



The fold of increase in CD8+ iNKT cell numbers after 10 day incubation of PBMCs (isolated from control and FH patients) in the presence of α-GalCer and IL-2.

### 5.3 Expression of CD1 a,b,c,d by human PBMC.

To determine which subtype of PBMCs expresses CD1d we stained them with anti-CD19, CD14+ and anti-CD1d (or anti-isotype control) antibodies. The major PBMC subtype expressing CD1d were CD19+ B cells (Figure 21 (below)). Much smaller unidentified PBMC subset (negative for CD19 and CD14) located between lymphocyte and monocyte gates on FSC/SSC plot expressed CD1d at the highest level.



Figure 21. CD1d expression by B cells.

PBMC staining. Gated on lymphocytes plus the region between lymphocytes and monocytes. Note the presence of an unidentified CD1d expressing subset (CD19 negative, CD1d positive). Gated back on FSC/SSC plot this subset is located between lymphocytes and monocytes.

It has been reported that monocytes express CD1d at low levels [87]. However, we were unable to confirm the expression of CD1d on CD14+ monocytes. One has to reduce non-specific staining (e.g. by blocking Fc receptors with 'Human BD Fc block' reagent) to analyze protein expression at such a low level.



Figure 22. CD1c is also expressed by B cells.



Interestingly, although B cells are unable to present  $\alpha$ -GalCer and thus induce iNKT cells proliferation[213] their depletion results in the abrogation of iNKT cell proliferation in PBMC proliferation essay, while depletion on monocytes results only in a 1.5-2 fold reduction of PBMC proliferation [214]. It could be speculated that APCs lacking CD19 and CD14 identified in our analysis are the major iNKT cell inducers in PBMC proliferation essay. APCs, such as DCs are known to nibble (take small bites) other cells. One can further speculate that these unidentified APCs (probably DCs) obtain CD1d by nibbling B cells or by other type of transfer. It was shown recently that hepatic stellate cells (HSCs) in the liver are able to transfer MHC class I molecules to LSECs and these molecules were employed for LSEC cross-presentation to CD8+ CTLs[215]. This shows that MHC class I-like protein transfer from one cell type to another is possible.

Interestingly, CD19+ B cells from our essay also expressed CD1c (Figure 22), but not CD1a and CD1b (Figure 23). This is in line with the report that regulation of CD1c and CD1d expression in B cells differs from the one reported in DCs [216].

# 5.4 Effect of serum (bovine vs human) and lipoproteins on the expression of CD1 – a,b,c,d by immature human MDDCs.

Monocytes were prepared from PBMC by plastic adherence. Immature MDDCs were derived from monocytes by 5 day incubation (RPMI-1640 medium, 37°C, 5% CO2, 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) or autologous serum (AS)) in the presence of IL-4 and GM-CSF. 24 hour incubation of MDDCs (same conditions) in the presence or absence of LDL or oxLDL was followed by flow cytometry analysis for CD1a,b,c,d expression.

Clearly group I CD1 proteins were expressed at much higher level than CD1d. We report that both LDL and oxLDL reduced the expression of CD1a,b,c on MDDCs (Figure 24, Figure 25, Figure 26), while the expression of CD1d was slightly increased by the oxLDL (Figure 27, Figure 28).





Interestingly, when we used human autologous serum (AS) instead of FBS in our MDDC essay, expression of CD1a,b,c by MDDCs drastically decreased (Figure 29). Human serum lipids (Lysophosphatidic acid and cardiolipin) were reported to induce inhibition of group I CD1 proteins, but upregulate the expression of CD1d [175].









Figure 28. Expression of CD10 is elevated upon incubation of inimature wiDDCs in the presence of OxLDL.

Our data on CD1 expression by MDDCs are in line with published data generated under slightly different conditions [176,217,218]. To conclude, one cannot translate data obtained in the MDDC *in vitro* essay to what happens *in vivo*, because *in vivo* DCs differ greatly from MDDCs. Additionally one has to take into account that important factors (type of serum, contamination with lymphocytes, lipoprotein levels, serum IgG levels [219]) greatly affect the expression of CD1 proteins.





# 5.5 The role of lipoproteins in the transport of synthetic lipid antigen α-GalCer to antigen presenting cells (APCs) in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay

To investigate the role of lipoproteins (LDL, VLDL, HDL) in the transport of  $\alpha$ -GalCer to APCs in an *in vitro* iNKT cell proliferation essay, we conducted PBMC proliferation essay described in chapter 5.2 in the absence of serum (using Aim V media, which allows PBMC growth in the absence of serum) or in lipoprotein deficient serum (10% autologous LPDS) and added separately isolated autologous lipoproteins to the cell culture to find out if they can induce iNKT cell proliferation observed in the presence of serum (10% FBS). We observed no iNKT cell stimulation in the absence of lipoproteins and addition of lipoproteins did not affect the result (data not shown) under the conditions described in the previous experiment (1 million of cells per well). However, while performing iNKT cell proliferation essay, we noticed that iNKT cell stimulation is very sensitive to initial PBMC concentration (Figure 30).

Thus, we decided to repeat the experiment (using Aim V medium) in the absence of serum (with or without lipoprotein addition) or with addition of LPDS using 0.5 million of PBMCs per ml as an initial cell concentration. Remarkably, addition of lipoproteins drove iNKT cell proliferation (Figure 31).



Figure 30. iNKT cell ability to proliferate in PBMC proliferation essay is very sensitive to initial PBMC concentration.

The ability of iNKT cells to proliferate in an in vitro iNKT cell proliferation essay is optimal at PMBC concentration of 0.5 million of cells per ml. Experimental settings are described in chapter 5.2. Only initial PBMC concentration is changed. Gated on lymphocytes (dumped 'sticky' cells are gated out).



Figure 31. Lipoproteins transport lipid antigens inside APCs to drive iNKT cell proliferation.

Since we have chosen arbitrary concentrations (close to physiological) of lipoproteins in our essay (Figure 31), we then asked how the ability of iNKT cells to proliferate in the essay depends on the lipoprotein concentration. We report that all testes lipoproteins (LDL, VLDL, HDL) were able to induce iNKT when 100ng/ml of  $\alpha$ -GalCer was used in the essay. Importantly we observed that there is a concentration of lipoprotein at which maximum iNKT cell induction is reached (Figure 32, Figure 33, Figure 34).



Figure 32. iNKT cell proliferation essay in the serum free conditions in the presence of different concentrations of LDL.

Note: Unlike in the case of VLDL and HDL, LDL is very toxic for cells at the concentrations above 100ug/ml.



Figure 33. iNKT cell proliferation essay in the serum free conditions in the presence of different concentrations of VLDL.



Figure 34. iNKT cell proliferation essay in the serum free conditions in the presence of different concentrations of HDL.

Normally in the iNKT cell proliferation essays we use 100 ng/ml concentration of  $\alpha$ -GalCer. But since in the last experiments all three lipoproteins (LDL/VLDL/HDL) showed the ability to induce iNKT, I decided to find out who is the best iNKT inducer by lowering down the concentration of  $\alpha$ -GalCer 10 times (to 10ng/ml). Only HDL was able to induce NKT cells at such a low concentration of  $\alpha$ -GalCer and the induction was almost at the same level as when 100 ng/ml  $\alpha$ -GalCer concentration was used. I conclude that HDL is the major type of lipoprotein that helps to deliver physiological  $\alpha$ -GalCer to APCs for further CD1d mediated presentation to iNKT cells.

Similarly, a group from Scripps Research Institute (La Jolla, USA) showed that  $\Delta EC_{50}$  value of  $\alpha$ -GalCer is lowest for **murine** HDL [172]. Thus HDL is the major transport particle that delivers  $\alpha$ -GalCer to APCs in both mice and humans.

As already mentioned, it was reported that soluble serum proteins (e.g. FAAH) also participate in the transport of lipid antigens to APCs [171], meaning that iNKT cells should also proliferate in our PBMC proliferation essay (Aim V media, 0.5 million of PBMC/ml) in the presence of LPDS, which is depleted of lipoproteins but not of soluble proteins. Indeed our preliminary data show that iNKT cells are induced at such conditions (data not shown). More data have to be collected to confirm the fact.

# 5.6 Numerical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, blood, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with altered lipoprotein metabolism

To investigate whether lipoprotein levels affect iNKT cell numbers and functions *in vivo* we assessed the numbers and functions of iNKT cells in different tissues (liver, adipose tissue, blood, spleen, lymph nodes) of mice with normal and altered lipoprotein levels (ApoE<sup>-/-</sup>, LDLR<sup>-/-</sup>, ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup>, hTGApoA-I (human ApoA-I transgenic on murine ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> background)). Our preliminary data demonstrate the key impact of lipoprotein levels on murine iNKT cell numbers and functions.

# 5.6.1 iNKT cell numbers are decreased in the liver of LDLR $^{-/-}$ , ApoE $^{-/-}$ and ApoA-I $^{-/-}$ mice.

We showed that iNKT cell numbers are decreased in the liver of LDLR<sup>-/-</sup>, ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> mice (compared to WT mice). Transgenic expression of human ApoA-I on mApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> background normalizes hepatic iNKT cell levels (Figure 35). Since only a few LDLR<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> mice were available for my experiment I did not collect enough data to confirm the significance of the observed difference in the case of these genotypes (LDLR<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE<sup>-/-</sup>). But the trend is clearly seen and the decline in hepatic iNKT cells (after 16 weeks of age) in LDLR<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> murine models was already reported [172,179]. Of note, hepatic iNKT cells were also reported to decrease in numbers upon switching to atherogenic diet [174].



Figure 35. Hepatic iNKT cell frequencies in different murine genotypes.

The P values for the indicated differences are <0.05 (MW test).

### 5.6.2 iNKT cell numbers are increased in the blood of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> mice.

Interestingly, iNKT cell numbers in the blood of LDLR<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> mice were increased compared to WT mice. No change in blood iNKT cell levels was observed in hTGApoA-I and ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> mice (Figure 36). Due to the mentioned unavailability of appropriate numbers of LDLR<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> only few data were obtained. More data has to be generated in the future to confirm the observed difference, which is statistically significant when data for LDLR<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> genotypes are combined (Figure 36, on the right).

### 5.6.3 iNKT cells are enriched in cardiac lymph nodes.

We report that cardiac LNs contain an increased number of iNKT cells compared to other types of LNs (inguinal, mesenteric, and axillary) (2-25% vs 0.1-0.3% of T cells) (Figure 37). Given the ability of iNKT cells to boost immune responses, it can be speculated that iNKT cells boost protective immune responses and autoimmune responses in the atherosclerotic plagues located in the vascular walls of the aortic arch which likely drain lymph into cardiac lymph nodes. It was shown recently that lymphatic vasculature plays important role in HDL-mediated reverse cholesterol transport (RCT), suggesting that HDL-mediated delivery of lipid antigens into APCs can occur not only in the plaque, but also in the cardiac lymph nodes since HDL travels where from the plagues [220,221].



Figure 36. iNKT cell numbers are increased in the blood of hyperlipidemic mice.

Note: log2 scale was used for vertical axes. P<0.05 (MW test).



Figure 37. iNKT cells are enriched in cardiac LNs.

### 5.6.4 *iNKT cells are enriched in adipose tissue.*

As already mentioned, it was reported that iNKT cells are enriched in murine epididymal adipose tissue [70,71,105] (up to ~10-20% of T cells), but one report states the opposite – that there are no iNKT cells in adipose tissue [222] (<0.1%). We report that iNKT cells are indeed enriched in adipose tissue, but constitute on average 1-4% of T cells (not 10-20%) (Figure 38). One possible explanation for the results obtained by other groups is that they did not use a dump channel to remove sticky cells which (as we observed (Figure 39)) are abundant in adipose tissue.



Figure 38. iNKT cells are enriched in murine adipose tissue.



Figure 39. Gating strategy for iNKT cell numerical analysis of adipose tissue lymphocytes.

Note: if dump channel is not used, iNKT cell frequency would be 19.3%. Non-specific staining estimated with help of unloaded CD1-tetramer is only 0.3% (16% if sticky cells are not dumped).

### 5.6.5 Functional properties of iNKT cells in hTGApoA-I and ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> mice (preliminary data).

To test functional status of iNKT cells *in vivo* we IP injected mice with 4ug of  $\alpha$ -GalCer and estimated iNKT cell frequencies in different murine tissues 3 days after injection (at this time point iNKT cells were reported to reach maximum numbers). We expected liver to remain an organ with highest iNKT cell frequency. Surprisingly, in 50% of cases iNKT cell frequencies in adipose tissue were increased (from 1-4%) to extremely high values, which is 60-65% of T cells, while iNKT frequencies in the liver were only slightly increased from regular 25-30% to 30-40% (Figure 40). Of note, we observed a high degree of variability in our data. Later in the 'caveats' section I suggest the approach to reduce the observed variability. Our preliminary data suggest that iNKT in hTGApoA-I mice proliferate at the similar rate upon  $\alpha$ -GalCer IP injection as iNKT cells in WT and ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> mice. More data have to be collected to draw the conclusions.



iNKT cell frequencies were determined 3 days after IP injection of 4ug of  $\alpha$ -GalCer.

### 6 Discussion

#### 6.1 Suggested model for the role of iNKT cells in the context of atherosclerosis.

Based on our data, we suggest a following model of iNKT cell functioning in the context of atherosclerosis. The model is based on the newly developing concept that the loss of tolerance to lipoproteins is a possible cause of atherosclerosis development [191]. We suggest that high levels of iNKT cells in the liver (30% of T cells) maintain tolerance to LDL (or minimally modified LDL) probably via their ability to license hepatic APCs for cross-presentation [120]. Inability of liver to enforce tolerance to neoantigens (e.g. modified LDL) generated in the atherosclerotic plaques results in autoimmune responses which contribute to the plaque growth and destabilization. Based on our data showing that high levels of lipoproteins reduce iNKT cell functional properties (chapter 5.5), we suggest that hyperlipidemia with associated dysfunctional iNKT cells results in the reduced ability of liver to enforce tolerance to antigens that are cross-presented in the liver. The break of tolerance is further amplified by high numbers of iNKT cells in cardiac lymph nodes and overall high numbers of iNKT cells in the circulation (which is probably a result of high IL-15 levels in the blood). Of note, when neoantigens are not cross-presented in the liver, iNKT cells in the liver actually drive the generation of

autoimmune responses in the plaque by promoting memory T cell generation in concert with pDCs, which would explain recently reported atherogenic function of pDCs [223].

Importantly this model provides clues for understanding the etiology of not only atherosclerosis, but of any kind of autoimmune disease.

The observed decrease in hepatic iNKT cell numbers in LDLR <sup>-/-</sup>, ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> murine models could further reduce the ability of liver to induce tolerance to neoantigens. However, this result could be artificial. It is known that hyperlipidemia results in the increased number of activated T cells in the circulation [224]. Similar increase in the activated T cell frequency could happen in ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> model since HDL, of which ApoA-I is a major component, is known to affect the activation state of lymphocytes by modulating cholesterol content in lipid rafts [225]. But activated T cells are known to have an increased ability to retain in the liver. Thus, after we remove the liver from the mouse and let it bleed (or even perfuse it with 3-5 ml of Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS)), less lymphocytes come out of the liver in the case of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup>, ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> murine models, since they have more activated T cells.

I hypothesize that APCs sense the level of extracellular lipids (in the context of lipoproteins) and after prolonged exposure to high lipoprotein levels APCs stop performing their regular jobs (they are no longer able to activate iNKT cells) and switch to other jobs resulting in the loss of important immune functions performed by the liver.

#### 6.2 Caveats

### 6.2.1 Effect of perfusion on the frequency of isolated hepatic iNKT cells

Hepatic iNKT cells are located literally in the blood and can travel in the direction opposite to the blood flow when they patrol liver sinusoids [226]. As in the case of other activated T cells, iNKT cells are retained in the liver as a result of constitutive Ca<sup>2+</sup>-dependent ICAM-I/LFA-I interactions [227]. It was shown that liver resident T cells can be removed from the liver by simple perfusion at physiological flow rate with Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free HBSS containing 10mM EDTA [228]. In fact we observed that almost all hepatic iNKT cells are removed when liver is cut once (just to make a hole) and either perfused with 10 ml of Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free PBS (through the heart) or just immersed into 50ml of RPMI-1640 media for 15 minutes.

The established protocol for isolation of hepatic mononuclear cells recommends to bleed the liver and then perfuse it slowly with 3-5ml of HBSS [207]. Most of the blood leaves the liver during the bleeding. Many investigators avoid perfusion (as we did). However the differences in pressure applied to liver (when it is touched) may result in differential loss of lymphocytes from the liver during the bleeding.

62

Additionally, as already mentioned, differential loss of lymphocytes from the liver during bleeding/perfusion can also result from the differences in the frequency of circulating activated T cells.

Thus, to understand whether iNKT cells numbers in the liver are really reduced in hyperlipidemic conditions, I suggest to estimate iNKT cells numbers under two conditions: with recommended 3-5ml perfusion and without it (but, importantly, also without bleeding).

### 6.2.2 IP vs IV immunizations

It is known that in 25% of cases IP injection fails to deliver the injected material into intraperitoneal cavity [229,230]. It is possible that high degree of the variability in iNKT cell numbers on day 3 after  $\alpha$ -GalCer IP injection results from this issue. We are currently adopting a new method of IP injection (material is injected into an empty space created by folding the skin)[208]. To avoid mistakes associated with this issue I suggest to switch to IV injections, since both are meant for systemic delivery (parenteral).

### 6.2.3 A need for a second positive maker for unambiguous iNKT cell identification in human PBMC

As already mentioned, the detection of rare cell types (< 0.1% of T cells) necessitates the use of a second positive maker (e.g. using anti-V $\alpha$ 24 antibodies with 6B11 antibodies), as recommended in the recently described protocol [92]. Additionally, it would be useful to dump dead cells in the dump channel or a separate channel. Identification of CD4+ iNKT requires for 5 (6) color flow cytomer (2 'positive' channels, 1 'dump' channel, anti-CD3, anti CD4, plus a channel for dead cells (if not dumped)).

### 6.2.4 Effect of age, microbiota and circadian clockwork on murine iNKT cell numbers

It was shown recently that microbial exposure in neonatal life affects iNKT cell frequencies and functions later in the adulthood [78,231]. Thus, microbiome differences between laboratories could lead to contradictory results. Additionally, one should take into account that WT mice and knockout mice may differ in their microbiome, thus, keeping WT mice with knockout mice in the same cage may affect the outcome of the experiments since mice infect each other with microbes. Fat animals are known to possess a less diverse microbiome. It was shown that keeping a fat mouse with a lean mouse in the same cage makes a fat mouse lean[232].

iNKT cell numbers are low in early life, increase at 8-16 weeks of life, and decrease at the old age (after one year of life). In our experiments we chose to work with 6 month old mice. The practice should be kept. Finally there is well-established link between circadian clockwork and immunity [233]. The time of day the tissues are collected and  $\alpha$ -GalCer is injected should be kept the same.

#### 6.3 Summary and Future Directions

To summarize, I report the following findings:

63

a) While the total iNKT cell numbers did not differ between FH and control patients, the ratio of CD4+ iNKT to DN iNKT was reduced in FH patients under statin therapy compared to the control healthy individuals. We also report a negative correlation between total iNKT cell numbers and CD4+ iNKT /DN iNKT ratio.

b) The method used for estimation iNKT cell function (PBMC proliferation essay) is very sensitive to PBMC concentration and the optimal PBMC concentration for the method is 0.5 million of cells per milliliter. Importantly, at such concentration it is possible to analyze the effect of lipoproteins on lipid antigen delivery to APCs in serum/protein free conditions.

c) Out of PBMC cell subsets only B cells and unidentified rare population express CD1d at detectable levels. CD1d is expressed at very low levels by MDDCs.

d) HDL is the major transporter that transports lipid antigens to APCs for CD1d mediated presentation to iNKT. While lipoproteins are required to deliver lipid antigens to APCs, both high concentration of lipoproteins and high cellular concentration abrogate this delivery.

e) iNKT cells are enriched in cardiac lymph nodes compared to other types of lymph nodes. iNKT represent
 ~ 1-4% of lymphocytes in adipose tissues.

f) iNKT cells levels are decreased (2 fold) in the liver of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup>, ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> and ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> mice, but increased in the blood of LDLR <sup>-/-</sup> and ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> mice (compared to WT mice).

In the end, I suggest to pursue the following directions in the research.

a) Numerical and functional characterization of iNKT cells in the blood, liver, adipose tissue and cardiac LNs of normolipidemic WT (chow diet) and genetically modified hyperlipidemic mice (LDLR<sup>-/-</sup>, ApoE<sup>-/-</sup> mice on high fat diet). It will be of value to perform perfusion of liver with 3 ml of HBSS and to determine if perfusion removes different amount of lymphocytes from the liver of WT and hyperlipidemic mice.

b) Testing if there is a correlation between IL-15 levels and iNKT cell frequencies in human blood and murine tissues.

c) Identifying the effect of lipoprotein levels in human blood on iNKT cell frequencies and functions (as the abilities to proliferate and to express cytokines in PBMC proliferation essay).

d) Testing if the is a difference in the ability of APCs isolated from hyperlipidemic and normolipidemic patients to stimulate iNKT cells.

e) Identification of Scavenger Receptors which promote lipoprotein mediated delivery of  $\alpha$ -GalCer to APC.

Finally, it would be interesting to design experiments to put the suggested model of checkpoints regulating immune responses under the test.

64

# 7 Abbreviations

- ABL abetalipoproteinemia
- ACK lysis buffer Ammonium-Chloride-Potassium lysis buffer
- APC antigen presenting cell
- ApoA-I apolipoprotein A-I
- ApoB apolipoprotein B
- ApoE apolipoprotein E
- AS autologous serum
- aTreg adaptive regulatory T cell
- Con A concanavalin A
- CTL cytotoxic T cell
- DC dendritic cell
- DMSO dimethyl sulfoxide
- DN double negative
- FAAH fatty acid amide hydrolase
- FBS fetal bovine serum
- FH familial hypercholesterolemia
- HBSS Hank's Balanced Salt Solution
- HDL high density lipoprotein
- HSC hepatic stellate cell
- hTGApoA-I human ApoA-I transgenic on murine ApoA-I<sup>-/-</sup> background
- ICAM-I Intercellular Adhesion Molecule I
- iDC immature dendritic cell
- iMATE intrahepatic myeloid-cell aggregates for T cell population expansion
- iNKT invariant natural killer T cell
- IP intraperitoneal
- iPS cell induced pluripotent stem cell
- iTreg induced regulatory T cell
- IV intravenous
- LDL low density lipoprotein
- LDLR low density lipoprotein receptor

LFA-I – Lymphocyte function-associated antigen I

LN – lymph node

- LPDS lipoprotein deficient serum
- LSEC liver sinusoidal endothelial cell
- MACS buffer magnetic cell sorting buffer
- mDC mature dendritic cell
- MDDC monocyte derived dendritic cell
- MEDPED make early diagnosis to prevent early deaths
- mmLDL minimally modified low density lipoprotein
- MTP microsomal triglyceride transfer protein
- MWCO molecular weight cut-off
- NKT natural killer T cell
- nTreg natural regulatory T cell
- OCH (2S, 3S, 4R)-1-O-(α-D-galactopyranosyl)-N-tetracosanoyl-2-amino nonane-1,3,4-triol
- oxLDL oxidized low density lipoprotein
- PBMC peripheral blood mononuclear cells
- PBS phosphate buffered saline buffer
- PCSK9 proprotein convertase subtilisin/kexin type 9
- pDC plasmacytoid dendritic cell
- PPARy nuclear receptor peroxisome proliferator activated receptor y
- PRR pathogen recognition receptor
- SAP sphingolipid activator proteins
- tmDC tolerogenic mature dendritic cell
- Treg regulatory T cell
- VLDL very low density lipoprotein
- VSMC vascular smooth muscle cell
- $\alpha$ -GalCer  $\alpha$ -galactosylceramide

# 8 References

1 Couzin-Frankel J: Inflammation bares a dark side. Science 2010;330:1621.

2 Bondarenko S, Catapano AL, Norata GD: The cd1d-natural killer t cell axis in atherosclerosis. Journal of innate immunity 2013
3 Brennan PJ, Brigl M, Brenner MB: Invariant natural killer t cells: An innate activation scheme linked to diverse effector functions. Nature reviews Immunology 2013;13:101-117.

4 Yang JQ, Kim PJ, Halder RC, Singh RR: Intrinsic hyporesponsiveness of invariant natural killer t cells precedes the onset of lupus. Clinical and experimental immunology 2013;173:18-27.

5 de Lalla C, Lepore M, Piccolo FM, Rinaldi A, Scelfo A, Garavaglia C, Mori L, De Libero G, Dellabona P, Casorati G: High-frequency and adaptive-like dynamics of human cd1 self-reactive t cells. European journal of immunology 2011;41:602-610.

6 Cohen NR, Garg S, Brenner MB: Antigen presentation by cd1 lipids, t cells, and nkt cells in microbial immunity. Advances in immunology 2009;102:1-94.

7 Barral DC, Brenner MB: Cd1 antigen presentation: How it works. Nature reviews Immunology 2007;7:929-941.

8 Dougan SK, Kaser A, Blumberg RS: Cd1 expression on antigen-presenting cells. Current topics in microbiology and immunology 2007;314:113-141.

9 Young MH, Gapin L: Group 1 cd1-restricted t cells take center stage. European journal of immunology 2011;41:592-594.

10 Kjer-Nielsen L, Patel O, Corbett AJ, Le Nours J, Meehan B, Liu L, Bhati M, Chen Z, Kostenko L, Reantragoon R, Williamson NA, Purcell AW, Dudek NL, McConville MJ, O'Hair RA, Khairallah GN, Godfrey DI, Fairlie DP, Rossjohn J, McCluskey J: Mr1 presents microbial vitamin b metabolites to mait cells. Nature 2012;491:717-723.

11 Salio M, Silk JD, Jones EY, Cerundolo V: Biology of cd1-and mr1-restricted t cells. Annual Review of Immunology, Vol 32 2014;32:323-366.

Tang XZ, Jo J, Tan AT, Sandalova E, Chia A, Tan KC, Lee KH, Gehring AJ, De Libero G, Bertoletti A: II-7 licenses activation of human liver intrasinusoidal mucosal-associated invariant t cells. Journal of immunology 2013;190:3142-3152.

13 Fujii S, Shimizu K, Okamoto Y, Kunii N, Nakayama T, Motohashi S, Taniguchi M: Nkt cells as an ideal antitumor immunotherapeutic. Frontiers in immunology 2013;4:409.

14 Cui J, Shin T, Kawano T, Sato H, Kondo E, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Koseki H, Kanno M, Taniguchi M: Requirement for valpha14 nkt cells in il-12-mediated rejection of tumors. Science 1997;278:1623-1626.

Sanderson JP, Waldburger-Hauri K, Garzon D, Matulis G, Mansour S, Pumphrey NJ, Lissin N, Villiger PM, Jakobsen B, Faraldo-Gomez JD, Gadola SD: Natural variations at position 93 of the invariant valpha24-jalpha18 alpha chain of human inkt-cell tcrs strongly impact on cd1d binding. European journal of immunology 2012;42:248-255.

Matulis G, Sanderson JP, Lissin NM, Asparuhova MB, Bommineni GR, Schumperli D, Schmidt RR, Villiger PM, Jakobsen BK, Gadola SD: Innate-like control of human inkt cell autoreactivity via the hypervariable cdr3beta loop. PLoS biology 2010;8:e1000402.

17 Matsuda JL, Gapin L, Fazilleau N, Warren K, Naidenko OV, Kronenberg M: Natural killer t cells reactive to a single glycolipid exhibit a highly diverse t cell receptor beta repertoire and small clone size. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2001;98:12636-12641.

18 Exley MA, He Q, Cheng O, Wang RJ, Cheney CP, Balk SP, Koziel MJ: Cutting edge: Compartmentalization of th1-like noninvariant cd1d-reactive t cells in hepatitis c virus-infected liver. Journal of immunology 2002;168:1519-1523.

19 Park SH, Weiss A, Benlagha K, Kyin T, Teyton L, Bendelac A: The mouse cd1d-restricted repertoire is dominated by a few autoreactive t cell receptor families. The Journal of experimental medicine 2001;193:893-904.

Farr AR, Wu W, Choi B, Cavalcoli JD, Laouar Y: Cd1d-unrestricted nkt cells are endowed with a hybrid function far superior than that of inkt cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 2014;111:12841-12846.

21 Simoni Y, Diana J, Ghazarian L, Beaudoin L, Lehuen A: Therapeutic manipulation of natural killer (nk) t cells in autoimmunity: Are we close to reality? Clinical and experimental immunology 2013;171:8-19.

Uldrich AP, Patel O, Cameron G, Pellicci DG, Day EB, Sullivan LC, Kyparissoudis K, Kjer-Nielsen L, Vivian JP, Cao B, Brooks AG, Williams SJ, Illarionov P, Besra GS, Turner SJ, Porcelli SA, McCluskey J, Smyth MJ, Rossjohn J, Godfrey DI: A semi-invariant v[alpha]10+ t cell antigen receptor defines a population of natural killer t cells with distinct glycolipid antigen-recognition properties. Nature immunology 2011;12:616-623.

23 Shamshiev A, Gober HJ, Donda A, Mazorra Z, Mori L, De Libero G: Presentation of the same glycolipid by different cd1 molecules. The Journal of experimental medicine 2002;195:1013-1021.

Patel O, Pellicci DG, Gras S, Sandoval-Romero ML, Uldrich AP, Mallevaey T, Clarke AJ, Le Nours J, Theodossis A, Cardell SL, Gapin L, Godfrey DI, Rossjohn J: Recognition of cd1d-sulfatide mediated by a type ii natural killer t cell antigen receptor. Nature immunology 2012;13:857-863.

De Libero G, Mori L: Novel insights into lipid antigen presentation. Trends in immunology 2012;33:103-111.

26 Silk JD, Salio M, Reddy BG, Shepherd D, Gileadi U, Brown J, Masri SH, Polzella P, Ritter G, Besra GS, Jones EY, Schmidt RR, Cerundolo V: Cutting edge: Nonglycosidic cd1d lipid ligands activate human and murine invariant nkt cells. Journal of immunology 2008;180:6452-6456.

27 Cerundolo V, Silk JD, Masri SH, Salio M: Harnessing invariant nkt cells in vaccination strategies. Nature reviews Immunology 2009;9:28-38.

28 Kawano T, Cui J, Koezuka Y, Toura I, Kaneko Y, Motoki K, Ueno H, Nakagawa R, Sato H, Kondo E, Koseki H, Taniguchi M: Cd1d-restricted and tcr-mediated activation of valpha14 nkt cells by glycosylceramides. Science 1997;278:1626-1629.

29 Morita M, Motoki K, Akimoto K, Natori T, Sakai T, Sawa E, Yamaji K, Koezuka Y, Kobayashi E, Fukushima H: Structure-activity relationship of alpha-galactosylceramides against b16-bearing mice. Journal of medicinal chemistry 1995;38:2176-2187.

30 Sriram V, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR: Cell wall glycosphingolipids of sphingomonas paucimobilis are cd1d-specific ligands for nkt cells. European journal of immunology 2005;35:1692-1701.

31 Kawahara K, Moll H, Knirel YA, Seydel U, Zahringer U: Structural analysis of two glycosphingolipids from the lipopolysaccharide-lacking bacterium sphingomonas capsulata. European journal of biochemistry / FEBS 2000;267:1837-1846.

32 Kawahara K, Seydel U, Matsuura M, Danbara H, Rietschel ET, Zahringer U: Chemical structure of glycosphingolipids isolated from sphingomonas paucimobilis. FEBS letters 1991;292:107-110.

33 Miyamoto K, Miyake S, Yamamura T: A synthetic glycolipid prevents autoimmune encephalomyelitis by inducing th2 bias of natural killer t cells. Nature 2001;413:531-534.

Ly D, Tohn R, Rubin B, Blumenfeld H, Besra GS, Veerapen N, Porcelli SA, Delovitch TL: An alphagalactosylceramide c20:2 n-acyl variant enhances anti-inflammatory and regulatory t cell-independent responses that prevent type 1 diabetes. Clinical and experimental immunology 2010;160:185-198.

35 Tilly K, Rosa PA, Stewart PE: Biology of infection with borrelia burgdorferi. Infectious disease clinics of North America 2008;22:217-234, v.

36 Brigl M, Tatituri RV, Watts GF, Bhowruth V, Leadbetter EA, Barton N, Cohen NR, Hsu FF, Besra GS, Brenner MB: Innate and cytokine-driven signals, rather than microbial antigens, dominate in natural killer t cell activation during microbial infection. The Journal of experimental medicine 2011;208:1163-1177.

37 Godfrey DI, Rossjohn J: New ways to turn on nkt cells. The Journal of experimental medicine 2011;208:1121-1125.

Zhou D, Mattner J, Cantu C, 3rd, Schrantz N, Yin N, Gao Y, Sagiv Y, Hudspeth K, Wu YP, Yamashita T, Teneberg S, Wang D, Proia RL, Levery SB, Savage PB, Teyton L, Bendelac A: Lysosomal glycosphingolipid recognition by nkt cells. Science 2004;306:1786-1789.

39 Yin N, Long X, Goff RD, Zhou D, Cantu C, 3rd, Mattner J, Mezard PS, Teyton L, Bendelac A, Savage PB: Alpha anomers of igb3 and gb3 stimulate cytokine production by natural killer t cells. ACS chemical biology 2009;4:199-208.

40 Chen W, Xia C, Wang J, Thapa P, Li Y, Talukdar A, Nadas J, Zhang W, Zhou D, Wang PG: Synthesis and structure-activity relationship study of isoglobotrihexosylceramide analogues. The Journal of organic chemistry 2007;72:9914-9923.

Xia C, Schumann J, Emmanuel R, Zhang Y, Chen W, Zhang W, De Libero G, Wang PG: Modification of the ceramide moiety of isoglobotrihexosylceramide on its agonist activity in stimulation of invariant natural killer t cells. Journal of medicinal chemistry 2007;50:3489-3496.

42 Sanderson JP, Brennan PJ, Mansour S, Matulis G, Patel O, Lissin N, Godfrey DI, Kawahara K, Zahringer U, Rossjohn J, Brenner MB, Gadola SD: Cd1d protein structure determines species-selective antigenicity of isoglobotrihexosylceramide (igb3) to invariant nkt cells. European journal of immunology 2013;43:815-825.

43 Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Brigl M, Kim EY, Tuli A, Sanderson JP, Gadola SD, Hsu FF, Besra GS, Brenner MB: Invariant natural killer t cells recognize lipid self antigen induced by microbial danger signals. Nature immunology 2011;12:1202-1211.

Brennan PJ, Tatituri RV, Heiss C, Watts GF, Hsu FF, Veerapen N, Cox LR, Azadi P, Besra GS, Brenner MB: Activation of inkt cells by a distinct constituent of the endogenous glucosylceramide fraction. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2014;111:13433-13438.

45 Kain L, Webb B, Anderson Brian L, Deng S, Holt M, Constanzo A, Zhao M, Self K, Teyton A, Everett C, Kronenberg M, Zajonc Dirk M, Bendelac A, Savage Paul B, Teyton L: The identification of the endogenous ligands of natural killer t cells reveals the presence of mammalian α-linked glycosylceramides. Immunity;41:543-554.

Fox LM, Cox DG, Lockridge JL, Wang X, Chen X, Scharf L, Trott DL, Ndonye RM, Veerapen N, Besra GS, Howell AR, Cook ME, Adams EJ, Hildebrand WH, Gumperz JE: Recognition of lyso-phospholipids by human natural killer t lymphocytes. PLoS biology 2009;7:e1000228.

47 Mallevaey T, Clarke AJ, Scott-Browne JP, Young MH, Roisman LC, Pellicci DG, Patel O, Vivian JP, Matsuda JL, McCluskey J, Godfrey DI, Marrack P, Rossjohn J, Gapin L: A molecular basis for nkt cell recognition of cd1d-self-antigen. Immunity 2011;34:315-326.

Zeng SG, Ghnewa YG, O'Reilly VP, Lyons VG, Atzberger A, Hogan AE, Exley MA, Doherty DG: Human invariant nkt cell subsets differentially promote differentiation, antibody production, and t cell stimulation by b cells in vitro. Journal of immunology 2013;191:1666-1676.

49 Hua J, Ma X, Webb T, Potter JJ, Oelke M, Li Z: Dietary fatty acids modulate antigen presentation to hepatic nkt cells in nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Journal of lipid research 2010;51:1696-1703.

50 Nagarajan NA, Kronenberg M: Invariant nkt cells amplify the innate immune response to lipopolysaccharide. Journal of immunology 2007;178:2706-2713.

Lee HH, Meyer EH, Goya S, Pichavant M, Kim HY, Bu X, Umetsu SE, Jones JC, Savage PB, Iwakura Y, Casasnovas JM, Kaplan G, Freeman GJ, DeKruyff RH, Umetsu DT: Apoptotic cells activate nkt cells through t cell ig-like mucin-like-1 resulting in airway hyperreactivity. Journal of immunology 2010;185:5225-5235.

52 Kim HS, Lee CW, Chung DH: T cell ig domain and mucin domain 1 engagement on invariant nkt cells in the presence of tcr stimulation enhances il-4 production but inhibits ifn-gamma production. Journal of immunology 2010;184:4095-4106.

53 Caielli S, Conforti-Andreoni C, Di Pietro C, Usuelli V, Badami E, Malosio ML, Falcone M: On/off tlr signaling decides proinflammatory or tolerogenic dendritic cell maturation upon cd1d-mediated interaction with invariant nkt cells. Journal of immunology 2010;185:7317-7329.

54 Baev DV, Caielli S, Ronchi F, Coccia M, Facciotti F, Nichols KE, Falcone M: Impaired slam-slam homotypic interaction between invariant nkt cells and dendritic cells affects differentiation of il-4/il-10-secreting nkt2 cells in nonobese diabetic mice. Journal of immunology 2008;181:869-877.

55 Hegde S, Lockridge JL, Becker YA, Ma S, Kenney SC, Gumperz JE: Human nkt cells direct the differentiation of myeloid apcs that regulate t cell responses via expression of programmed cell death ligands. Journal of autoimmunity 2011;37:28-38.

56 Wang J, Cheng L, Wondimu Z, Swain M, Santamaria P, Yang Y: Cutting edge: Cd28 engagement releases antigen-activated invariant nkt cells from the inhibitory effects of pd-1. Journal of immunology 2009;182:6644-6647.

57 Vinay DS, Choi BK, Bae JS, Kim WY, Gebhardt BM, Kwon BS: Cd137-deficient mice have reduced nk/nkt cell numbers and function, are resistant to lipopolysaccharide-induced shock syndromes, and have lower il-4 responses. Journal of immunology 2004;173:4218-4229.

58 Shimizu K, Asakura M, Shinga J, Sato Y, Kitahara S, Hoshino K, Kaisho T, Schoenberger SP, Ezaki T, Fujii S: Invariant nkt cells induce plasmacytoid dendritic cell (dc) cross-talk with conventional dcs for efficient memory cd8+ t cell induction. Journal of immunology 2013;190:5609-5619.

59 van den Heuvel MJ, Garg N, Van Kaer L, Haeryfar SM: Nkt cell costimulation: Experimental progress and therapeutic promise. Trends in molecular medicine 2011;17:65-77.

Wang X, Bishop KA, Hegde S, Rodenkirch LA, Pike JW, Gumperz JE: Human invariant natural killer t cells acquire transient innate responsiveness via histone h4 acetylation induced by weak tcr stimulation. The Journal of experimental medicine 2012;209:987-1000.

Baev DV, Peng XH, Song L, Barnhart JR, Crooks GM, Weinberg KI, Metelitsa LS: Distinct homeostatic requirements of cd4+ and cd4- subsets of valpha24-invariant natural killer t cells in humans. Blood 2004;104:4150-4156.

Montoya CJ, Pollard D, Martinson J, Kumari K, Wasserfall C, Mulder CB, Rugeles MT, Atkinson MA, Landay AL, Wilson SB: Characterization of human invariant natural killer t subsets in health and disease using a novel invariant natural killer t cell-clonotypic monoclonal antibody, 6b11. Immunology 2007;122:1-14.

63 Chan AC, Serwecinska L, Cochrane A, Harrison LC, Godfrey DI, Berzins SP: Immune characterization of an individual with an exceptionally high natural killer t cell frequency and her immediate family. Clinical and experimental immunology 2009;156:238-245.

Jing Y, Gravenstein S, Chaganty NR, Chen N, Lyerly KH, Joyce S, Deng Y: Aging is associated with a rapid decline in frequency, alterations in subset composition, and enhanced th2 response in cd1d-restricted nkt cells from human peripheral blood. Experimental gerontology 2007;42:719-732.

65 Chen YG, Tsaih SW, Serreze DV: Genetic control of murine invariant natural killer t-cell development dynamically differs dependent on the examined tissue type. Genes and immunity 2012;13:164-174.

66 Rymarchyk SL, Lowenstein H, Mayette J, Foster SR, Damby DE, Howe IW, Aktan I, Meyer RE, Poynter ME, Boyson JE: Widespread natural variation in murine natural killer t-cell number and function. Immunology 2008;125:331-343.

67 Kenna T, Golden-Mason L, Porcelli SA, Koezuka Y, Hegarty JE, O'Farrelly C, Doherty DG: Nkt cells from normal and tumor-bearing human livers are phenotypically and functionally distinct from murine nkt cells. Journal of immunology 2003;171:1775-1779.

Lynch L, O'Shea D, Winter DC, Geoghegan J, Doherty DG, O'Farrelly C: Invariant nkt cells and cd1d(+) cells amass in human omentum and are depleted in patients with cancer and obesity. European journal of immunology 2009;39:1893-1901.

69 Lynch L, Nowak M, Varghese B, Clark J, Hogan AE, Toxavidis V, Balk SP, O'Shea D, O'Farrelly C, Exley MA: Adipose tissue invariant nkt cells protect against diet-induced obesity and metabolic disorder through regulatory cytokine production. Immunity 2012;37:574-587.

Ji Y, Sun S, Xu A, Bhargava P, Yang L, Lam KS, Gao B, Lee CH, Kersten S, Qi L: Activation of natural killer t cells promotes m2 macrophage polarization in adipose tissue and improves systemic glucose tolerance via

interleukin-4 (il-4)/stat6 protein signaling axis in obesity. The Journal of biological chemistry 2012;287:13561-13571.

Huh JY, Kim JI, Park YJ, Hwang IJ, Lee YS, Sohn JH, Lee SK, Alfadda AA, Kim SS, Choi SH, Lee DS, Park SH, Seong RH, Choi CS, Kim JB: A novel function of adipocytes in lipid antigen presentation to inkt cells. Molecular and cellular biology 2013;33:328-339.

72 Sag D, Krause P, Hedrick CC, Kronenberg M, Wingender G: II-10-producing nkt10 cells are a distinct regulatory invariant nkt cell subset. The Journal of clinical investigation 2014

73 Exley M, Hand LE, O'Shea D, Lynch L: The interplay between the immune system and adipose in obesity.The Journal of endocrinology 2014

Wu L, Parekh VV, Gabriel CL, Bracy DP, Marks-Shulman PA, Tamboli RA, Kim S, Mendez-Fernandez YV, Besra GS, Lomenick JP, Williams B, Wasserman DH, Van Kaer L: Activation of invariant natural killer t cells by lipid excess promotes tissue inflammation, insulin resistance, and hepatic steatosis in obese mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2012;109:E1143-1152.

Subramanian S, Turner MS, Ding YL, Goodspeed L, Wang SR, Buckner JH, O'Brien K, Getz GS, Reardon CA, Chait A: Increased levels of invariant natural killer t lymphocytes worsen metabolic abnormalities and atherosclerosis in obese mice. Journal of lipid research 2013;54:2831-2841.

Boyson JE, Rybalov B, Koopman LA, Exley M, Balk SP, Racke FK, Schatz F, Masch R, Wilson SB, Strominger JL: Cd1d and invariant nkt cells at the human maternal-fetal interface. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2002;99:13741-13746.

77 Rai AK, Thakur CP, Seth T, Mitra DK: Enrichment of invariant natural killer t cells in the bone marrow of visceral leishmaniasis patients. Parasite immunology 2011;33:688-691.

An D, Oh SF, Olszak T, Neves JF, Avci FY, Erturk-Hasdemir D, Lu X, Zeissig S, Blumberg RS, Kasper DL: Sphingolipids from a symbiotic microbe regulate homeostasis of host intestinal natural killer t cells. Cell 2014;156:123-133.

79 Barral P, Polzella P, Bruckbauer A, van Rooijen N, Besra GS, Cerundolo V, Batista FD: Cd169(+) macrophages present lipid antigens to mediate early activation of inkt cells in lymph nodes. Nature immunology 2010;11:303-312.

80 Mattarollo SR, Rahimpour A, Choyce A, Godfrey DI, Leggatt GR, Frazer IH: Invariant nkt cells in hyperplastic skin induce a local immune suppressive environment by ifn-gamma production. Journal of immunology 2010;184:1242-1250.

81 Bordon Y: Natural killer t cells: Lyme scaled back. Nature reviews Immunology 2014;14:648-649.

Lee WY, Sanz MJ, Wong CH, Hardy PO, Salman-Dilgimen A, Moriarty TJ, Chaconas G, Marques A, Krawetz R, Mody CH, Kubes P: Invariant natural killer t cells act as an extravascular cytotoxic barrier for joint-invading lyme borrelia. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2014;111:13936-13941.

83 Motohashi S, Kobayashi S, Ito T, Magara KK, Mikuni O, Kamada N, Iizasa T, Nakayama T, Fujisawa T, Taniguchi M: Preserved ifn- $\alpha$  production of circulating v $\alpha$ 24 nkt cells in primary lung cancer patients. International Journal of Cancer 2002;102:159-165.

Tahir SM, Cheng O, Shaulov A, Koezuka Y, Bubley GJ, Wilson SB, Balk SP, Exley MA: Loss of ifn-gamma production by invariant nk t cells in advanced cancer. Journal of immunology 2001;167:4046-4050.

Molling JW, Kolgen W, van der Vliet HJ, Boomsma MF, Kruizenga H, Smorenburg CH, Molenkamp BG, Langendijk JA, Leemans CR, von Blomberg BM, Scheper RJ, van den Eertwegh AJ: Peripheral blood ifn-gammasecreting valpha24+vbeta11+ nkt cell numbers are decreased in cancer patients independent of tumor type or tumor load. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer 2005;116:87-93.

Kinjo Y, Kitano N, Kronenberg M: The role of invariant natural killer t cells in microbial immunity. Journal of infection and chemotherapy : official journal of the Japan Society of Chemotherapy 2013;19:560-570.

87 Cho YN, Kee SJ, Lee SJ, Seo SR, Kim TJ, Lee SS, Kim MS, Lee WW, Yoo DH, Kim N, Park YW: Numerical and functional deficiencies of natural killer t cells in systemic lupus erythematosus: Their deficiency related to disease activity. Rheumatology (Oxford) 2011;50:1054-1063.

Parietti V, Chifflot H, Sibilia J, Muller S, Monneaux F: Rituximab treatment overcomes reduction of regulatory inkt cells in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Clinical Immunology 2010;134:331-339.

Gately CM, Podbielska M, Counihan T, Hennessy M, Leahy T, Moran AP, Hogan EL, O'Keeffe J: Invariant natural killer t-cell anergy to endogenous myelin acetyl-glycolipids in multiple sclerosis. Journal of Neuroimmunology 2013;259:1-7.

90 Wilson SB, Kent SC, Patton KT, Orban T, Jackson RA, Exley M, Porcelli S, Schatz DA, Atkinson MA, Balk SP, Strominger JL, Hafler DA: Extreme th1 bias of invariant valpha24jalphaq t cells in type 1 diabetes. Nature 1998;391:177-181.

91 Wu L, Van Kaer L: Natural killer t cells and autoimmune disease. Current molecular medicine 2009;9:414.

92 Exley MA, Wilson B, Balk SP: Isolation and functional use of human nkt cells. Current protocols in immunology / edited by John E Coligan [et al] 2010;Chapter 14:Unit 14 11.

93 Savage AK, Constantinides MG, Han J, Picard D, Martin E, Li B, Lantz O, Bendelac A: The transcription factor plzf directs the effector program of the nkt cell lineage. Immunity 2008;29:391-403.

Martin E, Treiner E, Duban L, Guerri L, Laude H, Toly C, Premel V, Devys A, Moura IC, Tilloy F, Cherif S, Vera G, Latour S, Soudais C, Lantz O: Stepwise development of mait cells in mouse and human. PLoS biology 2009;7:e54.

95 Monteiro M, Graca L: Inkt cells: Innate lymphocytes with a diverse response. Critical reviews in immunology 2014;34:81-90.

96 Hammond KJ, Pelikan SB, Crowe NY, Randle-Barrett E, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Smyth MJ, van Driel IR, Scollay R, Baxter AG, Godfrey DI: Nkt cells are phenotypically and functionally diverse. European journal of immunology 1999;29:3768-3781.

97 Lee PT, Benlagha K, Teyton L, Bendelac A: Distinct functional lineages of human v(alpha)24 natural killer t cells. The Journal of experimental medicine 2002;195:637-641.

98 Gumperz JE, Miyake S, Yamamura T, Brenner MB: Functionally distinct subsets of cd1d-restricted natural killer t cells revealed by cd1d tetramer staining. The Journal of experimental medicine 2002;195:625-636.

29 Liu TY, Uemura Y, Suzuki M, Narita Y, Hirata S, Ohyama H, Ishihara O, Matsushita S: Distinct subsets of human invariant nkt cells differentially regulate t helper responses via dendritic cells. European journal of immunology 2008;38:1012-1023.

100 Osada T, Morse MA, Lyerly HK, Clay TM: Ex vivo expanded human cd4+ regulatory nkt cells suppress expansion of tumor antigen-specific ctls. International immunology 2005;17:1143-1155.

101 Ikehara Y, Yasunami Y, Kodama S, Maki T, Nakano M, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Ikeda S: Cd4(+) valpha14 natural killer t cells are essential for acceptance of rat islet xenografts in mice. The Journal of clinical investigation 2000;105:1761-1767.

102 Nakamura T, Sonoda KH, Faunce DE, Gumperz J, Yamamura T, Miyake S, Stein-Streilein J: Cd4+ nkt cells, but not conventional cd4+ t cells, are required to generate efferent cd8+ t regulatory cells following antigen inoculation in an immune-privileged site. Journal of immunology 2003;171:1266-1271.

103 Kis J, Engelmann P, Farkas K, Richman G, Eck S, Lolley J, Jalahej H, Borowiec M, Kent SC, Treszl A, Orban T: Reduced cd4+ subset and th1 bias of the human inkt cells in type 1 diabetes mellitus. Journal of leukocyte biology 2007;81:654-662.

104 Crowe NY, Coquet JM, Berzins SP, Kyparissoudis K, Keating R, Pellicci DG, Hayakawa Y, Godfrey DI, Smyth MJ: Differential antitumor immunity mediated by nkt cell subsets in vivo. The Journal of experimental medicine 2005;202:1279-1288.

105 Lynch L: Adipose invariant natural killer t cells. Immunology 2014;142:337-346.

106 Van Kaer L, Parekh VV, Wu L: Invariant natural killer t cells: Bridging innate and adaptive immunity. Cell and tissue research 2011;343:43-55.

107 Nishimura T, Kitamura H, Iwakabe K, Yahata T, Ohta A, Sato M, Takeda K, Okumura K, Van Kaer L, Kawano T, Taniguchi M, Nakui M, Sekimoto M, Koda T: The interface between innate and acquired immunity: Glycolipid antigen presentation by cd1d-expressing dendritic cells to nkt cells induces the differentiation of antigen-specific cytotoxic t lymphocytes. International immunology 2000;12:987-994.

108 D'Andrea A, Goux D, De Lalla C, Koezuka Y, Montagna D, Moretta A, Dellabona P, Casorati G, Abrignani S: Neonatal invariant valpha24+ nkt lymphocytes are activated memory cells. European journal of immunology 2000;30:1544-1550.

109 Gordy LE, Bezbradica JS, Flyak AI, Spencer CT, Dunkle A, Sun J, Stanic AK, Boothby MR, He YW, Zhao Z, Van Kaer L, Joyce S: II-15 regulates homeostasis and terminal maturation of nkt cells. Journal of immunology 2011;187:6335-6345.

110 Webster KE, Kim HO, Kyparissoudis K, Corpuz TM, Pinget GV, Uldrich AP, Brink R, Belz GT, Cho JH, Godfrey DI, Sprent J: II-17-producing nkt cells depend exclusively on il-7 for homeostasis and survival. Mucosal Immunol 2014;7:1058-1067.

111 Kuczynski S, Winiarska H, Abramczyk M, Szczawinska K, Wierusz-Wysocka B, Dworacka M: Il-15 is elevated in serum patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus. Diabetes research and clinical practice 2005;69:231-236.

112 Chen J, Feigenbaum L, Awasthi P, Butcher DO, Anver MR, Golubeva YG, Bamford R, Zhang X, St Claire MB, Thomas CJ, Discepolo V, Jabri B, Waldmann TA: Insulin-dependent diabetes induced by pancreatic beta cell expression of il-15 and il-15ralpha. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2013;110:13534-13539.

van Es T, van Puijvelde GH, Michon IN, van Wanrooij EJ, de Vos P, Peterse N, van Berkel TJ, Kuiper J: Il15 aggravates atherosclerotic lesion development in Idl receptor deficient mice. Vaccine 2011;29:976-983.

114 Waldmann TA: The biology of interleukin-2 and interleukin-15: Implications for cancer therapy and vaccine design. Nature reviews Immunology 2006;6:595-601.

Fujii S, Shimizu K, Hemmi H, Steinman RM: Innate valpha14(+) natural killer t cells mature dendritic cells, leading to strong adaptive immunity. Immunological reviews 2007;220:183-198.

116 Lehuen A, Fazilleau N: Innate inkt cell help to b cells: Fast but does not last. Nature immunology 2012;13:11-13.

117 Chang PP, Barral P, Fitch J, Pratama A, Ma CS, Kallies A, Hogan JJ, Cerundolo V, Tangye SG, Bittman R, Nutt SL, Brink R, Godfrey DI, Batista FD, Vinuesa CG: Identification of bcl-6-dependent follicular helper nkt cells that provide cognate help for b cell responses. Nature immunology 2012;13:35-43.

Gansert JL, Kiessler V, Engele M, Wittke F, Rollinghoff M, Krensky AM, Porcelli SA, Modlin RL, Stenger S: Human nkt cells express granulysin and exhibit antimycobacterial activity. Journal of immunology 2003;170:3154-3161.

119 Carnaud C, Lee D, Donnars O, Park SH, Beavis A, Koezuka Y, Bendelac A: Cutting edge: Cross-talk between cells of the innate immune system: Nkt cells rapidly activate nk cells. Journal of immunology 1999;163:4647-4650.

Semmling V, Lukacs-Kornek V, Thaiss CA, Quast T, Hochheiser K, Panzer U, Rossjohn J, Perlmutter P, Cao J, Godfrey DI, Savage PB, Knolle PA, Kolanus W, Forster I, Kurts C: Alternative cross-priming through ccl17-ccr4mediated attraction of ctls toward nkt cell-licensed dcs. Nature immunology 2010;11:313-320.

121 Ibrahim J, Nguyen AH, Rehman A, Ochi A, Jamal M, Graffeo CS, Henning JR, Zambirinis CP, Fallon NC, Barilla R, Badar S, Mitchell A, Rao RS, Acehan D, Frey AB, Miller G: Dendritic cell populations with different concentrations of lipid regulate tolerance and immunity in mouse and human liver. Gastroenterology 2012;143:1061-1072.

122 Mueller DL: Mechanisms maintaining peripheral tolerance. Nature immunology 2010;11:21-27.

123 Gregori S, Tomasoni D, Pacciani V, Scirpoli M, Battaglia M, Magnani CF, Hauben E, Roncarolo MG: Differentiation of type 1 t regulatory cells (tr1) by tolerogenic dc-10 requires the il-10-dependent ilt4/hla-g pathway. Blood 2010;116:935-944.

Lee KM, Stott RT, Zhao G, SooHoo J, Xiong W, Lian MM, Fitzgerald L, Shi S, Akrawi E, Lei J, Deng S, Yeh H, Markmann JF, Kim JI: Tgf-beta-producing regulatory b cells induce regulatory t cells and promote transplantation tolerance. European journal of immunology 2014;44:1728-1736.

125 Maldonado RA, von Andrian UH: How tolerogenic dendritic cells induce regulatory t cells. Advances in immunology 2010;108:111-165.

126 Shalev I, Schmelzle M, Robson SC, Levy G: Making sense of regulatory t cell suppressive function. Seminars in immunology 2011;23:282-292.

127 Blander JM, Medzhitov R: Toll-dependent selection of microbial antigens for presentation by dendritic cells. Nature 2006;440:808-812.

128 Calne RY, Sells RA, Pena JR, Davis DR, Millard PR, Herbertson BM, Binns RM, Davies DAL: Induction of immunological tolerance by porcine liver allografts. Nature 1969;223:472-476.

Li W, Chou ST, Wang C, Kuhr CS, Perkins JD: Role of the liver in peripheral tolerance: Induction through oral antigen feeding. American journal of transplantation : official journal of the American Society of Transplantation and the American Society of Transplant Surgeons 2004;4:1574-1582.

130 May AG, Bauer S, Leddy JP, Panner B, Vaughan J, Russell PS: Survival of allografts after hepatic portal venous administration of specific transplantation antigen. Annals of surgery 1969;170:824-832.

131 Yu S, Nakafusa Y, Flye MW: Portal vein administration of donor cells promotes peripheral allospecific hyporesponsiveness and graft tolerance. Surgery 1994;116:229-234; discussion 234-225.

132 Yang R, Liu Q, Grosfeld JL, Pescovitz MD: Intestinal venous drainage through the liver is a prerequisite for oral tolerance induction. Journal of pediatric surgery 1994;29:1145-1148.

133 Masopust D, Schenkel JM: The integration of t cell migration, differentiation and function. Nature reviews Immunology 2013;13:309-320.

Huang LR, Wohlleber D, Reisinger F, Jenne CN, Cheng RL, Abdullah Z, Schildberg FA, Odenthal M, Dienes HP, van Rooijen N, Schmitt E, Garbi N, Croft M, Kurts C, Kubes P, Protzer U, Heikenwalder M, Knolle PA: Intrahepatic myeloid-cell aggregates enable local proliferation of cd8(+) t cells and successful immunotherapy against chronic viral liver infection. Nature immunology 2013;14:574-583.

135 Crispe IN, Pierce RH: Killer t cells find meaningful encounters through imates. Nature immunology 2013;14:533-534.

136 Goubier A, Dubois B, Gheit H, Joubert G, Villard-Truc F, Asselin-Paturel C, Trinchieri G, Kaiserlian D: Plasmacytoid dendritic cells mediate oral tolerance. Immunity 2008;29:464-475.

137 Margalit M, Ilan Y: Induction of immune tolerance: A role for natural killer t lymphocytes? Liver International 2005;25:501-504.

138 Margenthaler JA, Landeros K, Kataoka M, Flye MW: Cd1-dependent natural killer (nk1.1(+)) t cells are required for oral and portal venous tolerance induction. The Journal of surgical research 2002;104:29-35.

139 Kim HJ, Hwang SJ, Kim BK, Jung KC, Chung DH: Nkt cells play critical roles in the induction of oral tolerance by inducing regulatory t cells producing il-10 and transforming growth factor beta, and by clonally deleting antigen-specific t cells. Immunology 2006;118:101-111.

140 Kuka M, Iannacone M: The role of lymph node sinus macrophages in host defense. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 2014;1319:38-46.

141 Harwood NE, Batista FD: The antigen expressway: Follicular conduits carry antigen to b cells. Immunity 2009;30:177-179.

142 Gelman S, Mushlin PS: Catecholamine-induced changes in the splanchnic circulation affecting systemic hemodynamics. Anesthesiology 2004;100:434-439.

143 Mehal WZ, Juedes AE, Crispe IN: Selective retention of activated cd8+ t cells by the normal liver. Journal of immunology 1999;163:3202-3210.

144 Crispe IN, Dao T, Klugewitz K, Mehal WZ, Metz DP: The liver as a site of t-cell apoptosis: Graveyard, or killing field? Immunological reviews 2000;174:47-62.

Benseler V, Warren A, Vo M, Holz LE, Tay SS, Le Couteur DG, Breen E, Allison AC, van Rooijen N, McGuffog C, Schlitt HJ, Bowen DG, McCaughan GW, Bertolino P: Hepatocyte entry leads to degradation of autoreactive cd8 t cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 2011;108:16735-16740.

Limmer A, Ohl J, Wingender G, Berg M, Jungerkes F, Schumak B, Djandji D, Scholz K, Klevenz A, Hegenbarth S, Momburg F, Hammerling GJ, Arnold B, Knolle PA: Cross-presentation of oral antigens by liver sinusoidal endothelial cells leads to cd8 t cell tolerance. European journal of immunology 2005;35:2970-2981.

147 Bordon Y: Immune tolerance: Suicide is painless. Nature reviews Immunology 2011;11:719-719.

Bertolino P, Schrage A, Bowen DG, Klugewitz K, Ghani S, Eulenburg K, Holz L, Hogg N, McCaughan GW, Hamann A: Early intrahepatic antigen-specific retention of naive cd8+ t cells is predominantly icam-1/lfa-1 dependent in mice. Hepatology 2005;42:1063-1071.

149 Bertolino P, Bowen DG, McCaughan GW, Fazekas de St Groth B: Antigen-specific primary activation of cd8+ t cells within the liver. Journal of immunology 2001;166:5430-5438.

Luth S, Huber S, Schramm C, Buch T, Zander S, Stadelmann C, Bruck W, Wraith DC, Herkel J, Lohse AW: Ectopic expression of neural autoantigen in mouse liver suppresses experimental autoimmune neuroinflammation by inducing antigen-specific tregs. The Journal of clinical investigation 2008;118:3403-3410. Hultkrantz S, Ostman S, Telemo E: Induction of antigen-specific regulatory t cells in the liver-draining celiac lymph node following oral antigen administration. Immunology 2005;116:362-372.

152 Worbs T, Bode U, Yan S, Hoffmann MW, Hintzen G, Bernhardt G, Forster R, Pabst O: Oral tolerance originates in the intestinal immune system and relies on antigen carriage by dendritic cells. The Journal of experimental medicine 2006;203:519-527.

153 Coombes JL, Siddiqui KRR, Arancibia-Cárcamo CV, Hall J, Sun C-M, Belkaid Y, Powrie F: A functionally specialized population of mucosal cd103+ dcs induces foxp3+ regulatory t cells via a tgf- $\beta$ – and retinoic acid– dependent mechanism. The Journal of experimental medicine 2007;204:1757-1764.

154 Wahl C, Bochtler P, Schirmbeck R, Reimann J: Type i ifn-producing cd4 valpha14i nkt cells facilitate priming of il-10-producing cd8 t cells by hepatocytes. Journal of immunology 2007;178:2083-2093.

Safadi R, Alvarez CE, Ohta M, Brimnes J, Kraus T, Mehal W, Bromberg J, Mayer L, Friedman SL: Enhanced oral tolerance in transgenic mice with hepatocyte secretion of il-10. Journal of immunology 2005;175:3577-3583.

Beaudoin L, Diana J, Ghazarian L, Simoni Y, Boitard C, Lehuen A: Plasmacytoid dendritic cells license regulatory t cells, upon inkt-cell stimulation, to prevent autoimmune diabetes. European journal of immunology 2014;44:1454-1466.

157 Su YC, Lee CC, Kung JT: Effector function-deficient memory cd8+ t cells clonally expand in the liver and give rise to peripheral memory cd8+ t cells. Journal of immunology 2010;185:7498-7506.

158 Tiegs G, Hentschel J, Wendel A: A t cell-dependent experimental liver injury in mice inducible by concanavalin a. The Journal of clinical investigation 1992;90:196-203.

Takeda K, Hayakawa Y, Van Kaer L, Matsuda H, Yagita H, Okumura K: Critical contribution of liver natural killer t cells to a murine model of hepatitis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 2000;97:5498-5503.

160 Erhardt A, Biburger M, Papadopoulos T, Tiegs G: II-10, regulatory t cells, and kupffer cells mediate tolerance in concanavalin a-induced liver injury in mice. Hepatology 2007;45:475-485.

Lawrenczyk A, Kim S, Wen X, Xiong R, Yuan W: Exploring the therapeutic potentials of inkt cells for antihbv treatment. Pathogens 2014;3:563-576.

162 Bottcher JP, Knolle PA, Stabenow D: Mechanisms balancing tolerance and immunity in the liver. Digestive diseases (Basel, Switzerland) 2011;29:384-390.

163 Zhou D, Cantu C, 3rd, Sagiv Y, Schrantz N, Kulkarni AB, Qi X, Mahuran DJ, Morales CR, Grabowski GA, Benlagha K, Savage P, Bendelac A, Teyton L: Editing of cd1d-bound lipid antigens by endosomal lipid transfer proteins. Science 2004;303:523-527.

164 Champagne E, Martinez LO, Vantourout P, Collet X, Barbaras R: Role of apolipoproteins in gammadelta and nkt cell-mediated innate immunity. Immunologic research 2005;33:241-255.

2eissig S, Dougan SK, Barral DC, Junker Y, Chen Z, Kaser A, Ho M, Mandel H, McIntyre A, Kennedy SM, Painter GF, Veerapen N, Besra GS, Cerundolo V, Yue S, Beladi S, Behar SM, Chen X, Gumperz JE, Breckpot K, Raper A, Baer A, Exley MA, Hegele RA, Cuchel M, Rader DJ, Davidson NO, Blumberg RS: Primary deficiency of microsomal triglyceride transfer protein in human abetalipoproteinemia is associated with loss of cd1 function. The Journal of clinical investigation 2010;120:2889-2899.

166 Darmoise A, Maschmeyer P, Winau F: The immunological functions of saposins. Advances in immunology 2010;105:25-62.

167 Dougan SK, Salas A, Rava P, Agyemang A, Kaser A, Morrison J, Khurana A, Kronenberg M, Johnson C, Exley M, Hussain MM, Blumberg RS: Microsomal triglyceride transfer protein lipidation and control of cd1d on antigen-presenting cells. The Journal of experimental medicine 2005;202:529-539.

168 Hughes EA, Hammond C, Cresswell P: Misfolded major histocompatibility complex class i heavy chains are translocated into the cytoplasm and degraded by the proteasome. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 1997;94:1896-1901.

169 van den Elzen P, Garg S, Leon L, Brigl M, Leadbetter EA, Gumperz JE, Dascher CC, Cheng TY, Sacks FM, Illarionov PA, Besra GS, Kent SC, Moody DB, Brenner MB: Apolipoprotein-mediated pathways of lipid antigen presentation. Nature 2005;437:906-910.

170 Freigang S, Kain L, Teyton L: Transport and uptake of immunogenic lipids. Molecular immunology 2013;55:179-181.

171 Freigang S, Zadorozhny V, McKinney MK, Krebs P, Herro R, Pawlak J, Kain L, Schrantz N, Masuda K, Liu Y, Savage PB, Bendelac A, Cravatt BF, Teyton L: Fatty acid amide hydrolase shapes nkt cell responses by influencing the serum transport of lipid antigen in mice. The Journal of clinical investigation 2010;120:1873-1884.

172 Freigang S, Landais E, Zadorozhny V, Kain L, Yoshida K, Liu Y, Deng S, Palinski W, Savage PB, Bendelac A, Teyton L: Scavenger receptors target glycolipids for natural killer t cell activation. The Journal of clinical investigation 2012;122:3943-3954.

173 Kyriakakis E, Cavallari M, Andert J, Philippova M, Koella C, Bochkov V, Erne P, Wilson SB, Mori L, Biedermann BC, Resink TJ, De Libero G: Invariant natural killer t cells: Linking inflammation and neovascularization in human atherosclerosis. European journal of immunology 2010;40:3268-3279.

174 Nakai Y, Iwabuchi K, Fujii S, Ishimori N, Dashtsoodol N, Watano K, Mishima T, Iwabuchi C, Tanaka S, Bezbradica JS, Nakayama T, Taniguchi M, Miyake S, Yamamura T, Kitabatake A, Joyce S, Van Kaer L, Onoe K: Natural killer t cells accelerate atherogenesis in mice. Blood 2004;104:2051-2059.

Leslie DS, Dascher CC, Cembrola K, Townes MA, Hava DL, Hugendubler LC, Mueller E, Fox L, Roura-Mir C, Moody DB, Vincent MS, Gumperz JE, Illarionov PA, Besra GS, Reynolds CG, Brenner MB: Serum lipids regulate dendritic cell cd1 expression and function. Immunology 2008;125:289-301.

176 Szatmari I, Pap A, Ruhl R, Ma JX, Illarionov PA, Besra GS, Rajnavolgyi E, Dezso B, Nagy L: Ppargamma controls cd1d expression by turning on retinoic acid synthesis in developing human dendritic cells. The Journal of experimental medicine 2006;203:2351-2362.

177 Aslanian AM, Chapman HA, Charo IF: Transient role for cd1d-restricted natural killer t cells in the formation of atherosclerotic lesions. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology 2005;25:628-632.

178 Tupin E, Nicoletti A, Elhage R, Rudling M, Ljunggren HG, Hansson GK, Berne GP: Cd1d-dependent activation of nkt cells aggravates atherosclerosis. The Journal of experimental medicine 2004;199:417-422.

179 Major AS, Wilson MT, McCaleb JL, Ru Su Y, Stanic AK, Joyce S, Van Kaer L, Fazio S, Linton MF: Quantitative and qualitative differences in proatherogenic nkt cells in apolipoprotein e-deficient mice. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology 2004;24:2351-2357.

180 Rogers L, Burchat S, Gage J, Hasu M, Thabet M, Willcox L, Ramsamy TA, Whitman SC: Deficiency of invariant v alpha 14 natural killer t cells decreases atherosclerosis in Idl receptor null mice. Cardiovascular research 2008;78:167-174.

181 VanderLaan PA, Reardon CA, Sagiv Y, Blachowicz L, Lukens J, Nissenbaum M, Wang CR, Getz GS: Characterization of the natural killer t-cell response in an adoptive transfer model of atherosclerosis. The American journal of pathology 2007;170:1100-1107.

182 To K, Agrotis A, Besra G, Bobik A, Toh BH: Nkt cell subsets mediate differential proatherogenic effects in apoe-/- mice. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology 2009;29:671-677.

183 van Puijvelde GH, van Wanrooij EJ, Hauer AD, de Vos P, van Berkel TJ, Kuiper J: Effect of natural killer t cell activation on the initiation of atherosclerosis. Thrombosis and haemostasis 2009;102:223-230.

184 Bobryshev YV: Natural killer t cells in atherosclerosis. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology 2005;25:e40; author reply e40.

Bricard G, Venkataswamy MM, Yu KOA, Im JS, Ndonye RM, Howell AR, Veerapen N, Illarionov PA, Besra GS, Li Q, Chang Y-T, Porcelli SA: A-galactosylceramide analogs with weak agonist activity for human inkt cells define new candidate anti-inflammatory agents. PLoS ONE 2010;5:e14374.

186 Getz GS, Vanderlaan PA, Reardon CA: Natural killer t cells in lipoprotein metabolism and atherosclerosis. Thrombosis and haemostasis 2011;106:814-819.

187 Whitman SC, Ramsamy TA: Participatory role of natural killer and natural killer t cells in atherosclerosis: Lessons learned from in vivo mouse studies. Canadian journal of physiology and pharmacology 2006;84:67-75.

Dimayuga P, Cercek B, Oguchi S, Fredrikson GN, Yano J, Shah PK, Jovinge S, Nilsson J: Inhibitory effect on arterial injury-induced neointimal formation by adoptive b-cell transfer in rag-1 knockout mice. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology 2002;22:644-649.

189 Lichtman AH: Adaptive immunity and atherosclerosis: Mouse tales in the ajp. The American journal of pathology 2013;182:5-9.

190 Strom A, Wigren M, Hultgardh-Nilsson A, Saxena A, Gomez MF, Cardell S, Fredrikson GN, Nilsson J: Involvement of the cd1d-natural killer t cell pathway in neointima formation after vascular injury. Circulation research 2007;101:e83-89.

Hansson GK, Hermansson A: The immune system in atherosclerosis. Nature immunology 2011;12:204-212.

Braun NA, Mendez-Fernandez YV, Covarrubias R, Porcelli SA, Savage PB, Yagita H, Van Kaer L, Major AS: Development of spontaneous anergy in invariant natural killer t cells in a mouse model of dyslipidemia. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology 2010;30:1758-1765.

193 Miyazaki Y, Iwabuchi K, Iwata D, Miyazaki A, Kon Y, Niino M, Kikuchi S, Yanagawa Y, Kaer LV, Sasaki H, Onoe K: Effect of high fat diet on nkt cell function and nkt cell-mediated regulation of th1 responses. Scandinavian journal of immunology 2008;67:230-237.

194 Moore KJ, Sheedy FJ, Fisher EA: Macrophages in atherosclerosis: A dynamic balance. Nature reviews Immunology 2013;13:709-721.

Saxena A, Bjorkbacka H, Strom A, Rattik S, Berg KE, Gomez MF, Fredrikson GN, Nilsson J, Hultgardh-Nilsson A: Mobilization of regulatory t cells in response to carotid injury does not influence subsequent neointima formation. PLoS One 2012;7:e51556.

196 Gumperz JE: The ins and outs of cd1 molecules: Bringing lipids under immunological surveillance. Traffic 2006;7:2-13.

197 Canchis PW, Bhan AK, Landau SB, Yang L, Balk SP, Blumberg RS: Tissue distribution of the nonpolymorphic major histocompatibility complex class i-like molecule, cd1d. Immunology 1993;80:561-565.

Bobryshev YV, Lord RS: Co-accumulation of dendritic cells and natural killer t cells within rupture-prone regions in human atherosclerotic plaques. The journal of histochemistry and cytochemistry : official journal of the Histochemistry Society 2005;53:781-785.

199 Kitagawa K, Matsumoto M, Sasaki T, Hashimoto H, Kuwabara K, Ohtsuki T, Hori M: Involvement of icam-1 in the progression of atherosclerosis in apoe-knockout mice. Atherosclerosis 2002;160:305-310.

200 Chan WL, Pejnovic N, Hamilton H, Liew TV, Popadic D, Poggi A, Khan SM: Atherosclerotic abdominal aortic aneurysm and the interaction between autologous human plaque-derived vascular smooth muscle cells, type 1 nkt, and helper t cells. Circulation research 2005;96:675-683.

201 Chang DH, Osman K, Connolly J, Kukreja A, Krasovsky J, Pack M, Hutchinson A, Geller M, Liu N, Annable R, Shay J, Kirchhoff K, Nishi N, Ando Y, Hayashi K, Hassoun H, Steinman RM, Dhodapkar MV: Sustained expansion

of nkt cells and antigen-specific t cells after injection of alpha-galactosyl-ceramide loaded mature dendritic cells in cancer patients. The Journal of experimental medicine 2005;201:1503-1517.

202 Habets KL, van Puijvelde GH, van Duivenvoorde LM, van Wanrooij EJ, de Vos P, Tervaert JW, van Berkel TJ, Toes RE, Kuiper J: Vaccination using oxidized low-density lipoprotein-pulsed dendritic cells reduces atherosclerosis in Idl receptor-deficient mice. Cardiovascular research 2010;85:622-630.

Havel RJ, Eder HA, Bragdon JH: The distribution and chemical composition of ultracentrifugally separated lipoproteins in human serum. The Journal of clinical investigation 1955;34:1345-1353.

204 Goldstein JL, Basu SK, Brown MS: Receptor-mediated endocytosis of low-density lipoprotein in cultured cells. Methods in enzymology 1983;98:241-260.

Lowry OH, Rosebrough NJ, Farr AL, Randall RJ: Protein measurement with the folin phenol reagent. The Journal of biological chemistry 1951;193:265-275.

206 Blom KG, Qazi MR, Matos JB, Nelson BD, DePierre JW, Abedi-Valugerdi M: Isolation of murine intrahepatic immune cells employing a modified procedure for mechanical disruption and functional characterization of the b, t and natural killer t cells obtained. Clinical and experimental immunology 2009;155:320-329.

207 Watarai H, Nakagawa R, Omori-Miyake M, Dashtsoodol N, Taniguchi M: Methods for detection, isolation and culture of mouse and human invariant nkt cells. Nature protocols 2008;3:70-78.

208 Arioli V, Rossi E: Errors related to different techniques of intraperitoneal injection in mice. Applied microbiology 1970;19:704-705.

209 Varghese MJ: Familial hypercholesterolemia: A review. Annals of pediatric cardiology 2014;7:107-117.

210 Khan MA, Gallo RM, Renukaradhya GJ, Du W, Gervay-Hague J, Brutkiewicz RR: Statins impair cd1dmediated antigen presentation through the inhibition of prenylation. Journal of immunology 2009;182:4744-4750.

211 Mallat Z, Taleb S, Ait-Oufella H, Tedgui A: The role of adaptive t cell immunity in atherosclerosis. Journal of lipid research 2009;50:2.

212 Chait A, Bornfeldt KE: Diabetes and atherosclerosis: Is there a role for hyperglycemia? Journal of lipid research 2009;50 Suppl:S335-339.

Arora P, Baena A, Yu KO, Saini NK, Kharkwal SS, Goldberg MF, Kunnath-Velayudhan S, Carreno LJ, Venkataswamy MM, Kim J, Lazar-Molnar E, Lauvau G, Chang YT, Liu Z, Bittman R, Al-Shamkhani A, Cox LR, Jervis PJ, Veerapen N, Besra GS, Porcelli SA: A single subset of dendritic cells controls the cytokine bias of natural killer t cell responses to diverse glycolipid antigens. Immunity 2014;40:105-116.

Bosma A, Abdel-Gadir A, Isenberg DA, Jury EC, Mauri C: Lipid-antigen presentation by cd1d(+) b cells is essential for the maintenance of invariant natural killer t cells. Immunity 2012;36:477-490.

215 Scholzel K, Schildberg FA, Welz M, Borner C, Geiger S, Kurts C, Heikenwalder M, Knolle PA, Wohlleber D: Transfer of mhc-class-i molecules among liver sinusoidal cells facilitates hepatic immune surveillance. Journal of hepatology 2014;61:600-608.

Allan LL, Stax AM, Zheng DJ, Chung BK, Kozak FK, Tan R, van den Elzen P: Cd1d and cd1c expression in human b cells is regulated by activation and retinoic acid receptor signaling. Journal of immunology 2011;186:5261-5272.

217 Melian A, Geng YJ, Sukhova GK, Libby P, Porcelli SA: Cd1 expression in human atherosclerosis. A potential mechanism for t cell activation by foam cells. The American journal of pathology 1999;155:775-786.

218 Perrin-Cocon L, Coutant F, Agaugue S, Deforges S, Andre P, Lotteau V: Oxidized low-density lipoprotein promotes mature dendritic cell transition from differentiating monocyte. Journal of immunology 2001;167:3785-3791.

219 Smed-Sorensen A, Moll M, Cheng TY, Lore K, Norlin AC, Perbeck L, Moody DB, Spetz AL, Sandberg JK: Igg regulates the cd1 expression profile and lipid antigen-presenting function in human dendritic cells via fcgammariia. Blood 2008;111:5037-5046.

220 Martel C, Li W, Fulp B, Platt AM, Gautier EL, Westerterp M, Bittman R, Tall AR, Chen SH, Thomas MJ, Kreisel D, Swartz MA, Sorci-Thomas MG, Randolph GJ: Lymphatic vasculature mediates macrophage reverse cholesterol transport in mice. The Journal of clinical investigation 2013;123:1571-1579.

Fernandez-Hernando C: Lymphatic vessels clean up your arteries. The Journal of clinical investigation 2013;123:1417-1419.

222 Strodthoff D, Lundberg AM, Agardh HE, Ketelhuth DF, Paulsson-Berne G, Arner P, Hansson GK, Gerdes N: Lack of invariant natural killer t cells affects lipid metabolism in adipose tissue of diet-induced obese mice. Arteriosclerosis, thrombosis, and vascular biology 2013;33:1189-1196.

223 Sage A, Murphy DM, Maffia P, Masters LM, Sabir SR, Baker LL, Cambrook H, Finigan AJ, Ait-Oufella H, Grassia G, Harrison JE, Ludewig B, Reith W, Hansson GK, Reizis B, Hugues S, Mallat Z: Mhc class ii-restricted antigen presentation by plasmacytoid dendritic cells drives pro-atherogenic t cell immunity. Circulation 2014

Ammirati E, Cianflone D, Vecchio V, Banfi M, Vermi AC, De Metrio M, Grigore L, Pellegatta F, Pirillo A, Garlaschelli K, Manfredi AA, Catapano AL, Maseri A, Palini AG, Norata GD: Effector memory t cells are associated with atherosclerosis in humans and animal models. Journal of the American Heart Association 2012;1:27-41.

Norata GD, Pirillo A, Ammirati E, Catapano AL: Emerging role of high density lipoproteins as a player in the immune system. Atherosclerosis 2012;220:11-21.

226 Geissmann F, Cameron TO, Sidobre S, Manlongat N, Kronenberg M, Briskin MJ, Dustin ML, Littman DR: Intravascular immune surveillance by cxcr6+ nkt cells patrolling liver sinusoids. PLoS biology 2005;3:e113.

Thomas SY, Scanlon ST, Griewank KG, Constantinides MG, Savage AK, Barr KA, Meng F, Luster AD, Bendelac A: Plzf induces an intravascular surveillance program mediated by long-lived lfa-1-icam-1 interactions. The Journal of experimental medicine 2011;208:1179-1188.

228 Fang X, Du P, Liu Y, Tang J: Efficient isolation of mouse liver nkt cells by perfusion. PLoS One 2010;5:e10288.

229 Miner NA, Koehler J, Greenaway L: Intraperitoneal injection of mice. Applied microbiology 1969;17:250-251.

230 Steward JP, Ornellas EP, Beernink KD, Northway WH: Errors in the technique of intraperitoneal injection of mice. Applied microbiology 1968;16:1418-1419.

Olszak T, An D, Zeissig S, Vera MP, Richter J, Franke A, Glickman JN, Siebert R, Baron RM, Kasper DL, Blumberg RS: Microbial exposure during early life has persistent effects on natural killer t cell function. Science 2012;336:489-493.

232 Walker AW, Parkhill J: Microbiology. Fighting obesity with bacteria. Science 2013;341:1069-1070.

233 Bechtold DA, Gibbs JE, Loudon AS: Circadian dysfunction in disease. Trends in pharmacological sciences 2010;31:191-198.